Department of Food and Environmental Hygiene Faculty of Veterinary Medicine University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland

CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM IN HONEY PRODUCTION WITH RESPECT TO INFANT BOTULISM

Mari Nevas

ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented with the permission of the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Helsinki, for public examination in Auditorium Arppeanum, Snellmaninkatu 3, Helsinki, on April 7th, 2006 at 12 noon.

Supervising Professor

Professor Hannu Korkeala, DVM, PhD, MSocSc Faculty of Veterinary Medicine Department of Food and Environmental Hygiene University of Helsinki Finland

Supervisor

Professor Hannu Korkeala, DVM, PhD, MSocSc Department of Food and Environmental Hygiene University of Helsinki Finland

Pre-examinators

Professor Keiji Oguma, MD Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine and Dentistry Japan

Docent Eija Hyytiä-Trees, DVM, PhD Centers for Disease Control and Prevention United States

Opponent

Professor Sinikka Pelkonen, DVM, PhD National Veterinary and Food Research Institute Finland

ISBN 952-92-0136-2 (Paperback) ISBN 952-10-3067-4 (PDF) Yliopistopaino Helsinki 2006

ANTILLE JA VILJALLE

Kypsyminen ja kasvaminen on sitä, että opin liikkumaan onnen ja epäonnen vaihtumisen tahdissa. Kypsyminen on alati toistuvaa liikettä helposta vaikeaan, ylhäältä alas, eteenpäin ja taas takaisin. En halua luovuttaa kun asiat eivät suju, enkä leijua ulottumattomiin kun olen onnellinen.

Kypsyminen tarkoittaa, että odotan itseltäni kaikkea mihin kykenen, että panen liikkeelle kaikki voimavarani saavuttaakseni sen. En enempää enkä vähempää.

Ulrich Schaffer

CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	6
ABBREVIATIONS	8
ABSTRACT	9
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	11
1. INTRODUCTION	12
2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	14
2.1 Clostridium botulinum	14
2.1.1 Classification and characteristics	14
2.1.2 Botulinum neurotoxin	
2.1.3 Prevalence in the environment	
2.2 DETECTION, QUANTIFICATION AND TYPING OF CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM	16
2.2.1 Conventional methods for detection and isolation of Clostridium botulinum	16
2.2.2 PCR-based detection of Clostridium botulinum	
2.2.3 Quantification of Clostridium botulinum	
2.2.4 DNA-based typing of Clostridium botulinum	
2.3 DETECTION OF BONT	
2.3.1 Mouse bioassay	
2.3.2 Immunological methods	
2.3.3 Endopeptidase assay	
2.4 BOTULISM	
2.4.1 Pathogenesis and symptoms24.2 Forms of the disease	
2.4.2 Forms of the disease	
2.5.1 Epidemiology and risk factors	
2.5.2 Toxin types associated with infant botulism cases	
2.5.3 Clinical symptoms and diagnostics	
2.5.4 Treatment and prevention	
2.5.5 Occurrence	
2.5.6 Association with sudden infant death syndrome	
2.6 Clostridium botulinum and honey	
2.6.1 Honey production	33
2.6.2 Microbiological characteristics of honey and propolis	34
2.6.3 Detection of Clostridium botulinum in honey	35
2.6.4 Prevalence of Clostridium botulinum in honey	
2.6.5 Honey and infant botulism	40
3. AIMS OF THE STUDY	42
4. MATERIALS AND METHODS	43
4.1 SAMPLING IN A CASE OF A SUDDEN INFANT DEATH SYNDROME (I)	43
4.2 BACTERIAL STRAINS (II, III)	
4.3 DEVELOPMENT OF HONEY PREPARATION METHOD PRIOR TO PCR (II)	
4.4 PFGE ANALYSIS (I, III-V)	
4.4.1 DNA preparations (I, III-V)	
4.4.2 Restriction enzyme digestions (I, III-V)	
4.4.3 Imaging the PFGE results (I, III-V)	
4.4.4 PFGE profile analysis (I, III-IV)	45
4.5 SAMPLING OF HONEY AND MATERIALS RELATED TO HONEY PRODUCTION (II, IV, V)	46

4.6 SAMPLE PREPARATION (II, IV, V)	46
4.7 PCR ANALYSIS (I-V)	
4.8 ISOLATION OF CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM (I, II, IV, V)	47
4.9 RAPD ANALYSIS (I)	48
4.10 Most probable number method (I, II, V)	
4.11 Pollen analysis (II)	48
4.12 MOUSE BIOASSAY (I, II)	
4.13 Questionnaire and observation study (V)	
4.14 Statistical methods (IV,V)	49
5. RESULTS	51
5.1 A CASE OF SUDDEN INFANT DEATH SYNDROME (I)	51
5.2 DEVELOPMENT OF HONEY PREPARATION METHOD PRIOR TO PCR (II)	51
5.3 DEVELOPMENT OF PFGE ANALYSIS SUITABLE FOR CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM GROUP I (III)	51
5.4 Prevalence and quantity of Clostridium Botulinum in Samples related to Honey	r
PRODUCTION (II, IV, V)	52
5.4.1 Honey (II, IV, V)	
5.4.2 Other samples related to honey production (V)	
5.4.3 Isolation of Clostridium botulinum (I, II, IV, V)	
5.5 DIVERSITY OF CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM GROUP I (III-V)	
5.6 FACTORS AFFECTING CONTAMINATION OF CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM IN THE HONEY PRODU	
ENVIRONMENT (V)	54
6. DISCUSSION	55
6.1 CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM AS A CAUSE OF SUDDEN INFANT DEATH (I)	55
6.2 DEVELOPMENT OF HONEY PREPARATION METHOD PRIOR TO PCR (II)	55
6.3 DIVERSITY OF CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM GROUP I BY PFGE (III-V)	56
6.4 Prevalence and quantity of Clostridium Botulinum in Honey (II, IV, V)	57
6.5 FACTORS AFFECTING CONTAMINATION OF HONEY WITH CLOSTRIDIUM BOTULINUM (V)	58
7. CONCLUSIONS	60
8 REFERENCES	62

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This study was carried out at the Department of Food and Environmental Hygiene, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Helsinki, during 2000-2006. Financial support provided by the Finnish Graduate School on Applied Bioscience, the Finnish Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, the Finnish Veterinary Foundation and the Walter Ehrström Foundation, is gratefully acknowledged.

Professor Hannu Korkeala, the Head of the Department, is warmly thanked for initiating this dissertation. He introduced me to the field of food safety and botulism. With no previous intentions of becoming a researcher, I was carried away with this subject, and not least because of Hannu's ability to encourage me to go forward also during moments of despair.

My journey into the fascinating world of *C. botulinum* was guided by Sebastian Hielm, who showed me the secrets of genotyping *C. botulinum*, and Miia Lindström, who, in addition to sharing her vast scientific knowledge and inspiring me to think more deeply about several scientific issues, was also the best possible "room-mate" at work and a pleasant companion at international meetings.

The basis for this study, the sampling, was enabled by the Finnish Beekeepers' Association, with special thanks to Heikki Vartiainen. I am obliged to all of the beekeepers participating this survey, but am especially indebted to Lassi Kauko, Kari Koivulehto, Seppo Korpela, Lauri Ruottinen, Ari Seppälä and Kari Valonen for giving me insight into the highly interesting world of beekeeping and for introducing me to the Nordic-Baltic community of bee research. I also thank the national beekeepers' associations in Denmark, Norway and Sweden for their kind co-operation in this work.

I thank all of my co-authors in the original publications. In the international scientific community, I am indebted to Dr. Michael Peck and Dr. Helmut Horn for successful collaboration, and special thanks are extended to Dr. Stephen Arnon for providing me with the most current knowledge of infant botulism with incredible patience. Professor Johanna Björkroth is deeply thanked for sharing her knowledge of genetic analysis, and Ari Hörman for his endless forbearance in explaining the reasons behind the statistics to me. The open-minded attitude of Professor Erkki Vuori made it possible to expand the field of research to human medicine. Professor Keiji Oguma of the Okayama University Graduate School of Medicine and Dentistry, Okayama, Japan, and Docent Eija Hyytiä-Trees of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, USA, are warmly acknowledged for the evaluation of this work. I also sincerely thank Carol Ann Pelli for thorough revision of the English language of this manuscript.

All fellow researchers in our department are warmly thanked for maintaining a positive and innovative atmosphere, thus creating the Department of Food and Environmental Hygiene the most comfortable place to work.

Excellent technical assistance from our staff, to mention Jari Aho, Noora Alanko, Urzula Hirvi, Anneli Luoti, Niina Siiskonen, Maria Stark, and Heimo Tasanen is gratefully acknowledged, with Hanna Korpunen and Kirsi Ristkari deserving special compliments. Our secretary Johanna Seppälä is acknowledged for balancing the finances and for taking care of all the research-related bureaucracy.

Laura, Mia, Suvi, Joana and Eerika, with special thanks to Ankku – you have given me a much-needed break from the treadmill at work. Food, wine and endless talk – could I ask for anything more? Katja O., Katja R., Taina, Tanja, Tuuli and Virve, and all of my other wonderful friends, thank you for sharing your friendship over these years. A special word of thanks is owed to Riikka, who has literally always been around to share my thoughts, and Ruska, for numerous discussions during coffee breaks as well as for therapeutic riding trips regardless of the weather. Jaana, thank you for taking care of The Horse whenever I needed to continue my work in the evenings.

I thank my Finnhorse Titoni for providing me with physical exercise to counterbalance my work, and the other hairy members of our family, Adolf, Olga and Veeti, for working their stress-relieving magic.

Finally, this work could not have been finished without the outstanding support of my family. My mother and father, who helped us to build our home during the busiest time of the research without counting the hours, provided us with a place to stay during the renovation and later took care of our child whenever needed. My parents-in-law, Kirsti and Heikki, without their help the house project and this thesis would have progressed much more slowly; I am deeply grateful for the positive support at all times. I also want to thank all the other close relatives of mine.

Antti, my beloved husband, thank you for sharing your life with me. Vilja, my smiling little one. You are the pride and joy of my life, and your birth gave meaning to it all. I am looking forward to meeting your unborn sister.

ABBREVIATIONS

AFLP amplified fragment length polymorphism **AP-PCR** arbitrarily primed polymerase chain reaction

ATCC American Type Culture Collection

a_w water activity

BoNT botulinum neurotoxin **BTH** black tar heroin

CBI Clostridium botulinum isolation agar
CDAD Clostridium difficile associated diarrhoea

CI confidence interval DNA deoxyribonucleic acid

dNTP deoxynucleotide triphosphate

ELISA enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay EDTA ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid

ES EDTA-sodium lauroyl sarcosine buffer

ESP EDTA-sodium laurovl sarcosine proteinase K solution

EYA egg yolk agar

GBS Guillain-Barré syndrome HMF hydroxymethylfurfural

HPLC high-performance liquid chromatography

MLD₅₀ mouse 50% lethal dose
MPN most probable number
mRNA messenger ribonucleic acid

NCFA Nordic Committee on Food Analysis NCTC National Collection of Type Cultures

OR odds ratio

PCR polymerase chain reaction PFGE pulsed-field gel electrophoresis

PIV Tris-NaCl buffer

RAPD randomly amplified polymorphic DNA
Rep-PCR repetitive element sequence-based PCR
RFLP restriction fragment length polymorphism

RT-PCR reverse transcription PCR SF supernatant filtration

SIDS sudden infant death syndrome

SNARE soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptors

TE Tris-HCl, EDTA buffer

TPGY tryptone-peptone-glucose-yeast extract broth UPGMA Unweighted Pair-Grouping Method of Averages

ABSTRACT

The autopsy specimens of a suddenly deceased 11-week-old boy were studied with multiplex polymerase chain reaction (PCR), and *Clostridium botulinum* group I type B was detected in the intestinal contents and in the vacuum cleaner dust of the patient's household. Genetic similarity of these isolates was demonstrated with pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) typing and randomly amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) analysis, confirming that dust can act as a vehicle for infant botulism, resulting in sudden death. This was the first reported case of infant botulism in Finland.

To evaluate the prevalence of *C. botulinum* in honey, a test protocol for reliable PCR-based detection of spores was developed. The inhibiting effects of honey were overcome by using a supernatant filtration method of in the preparation of samples before enrichment and PCR.

PFGE analysis was optimized to study *C. botulinum* group I isolates, and applied to analyse the diversity of 55 strains of *C. botulinum* types A, AB, B and F. A total of nine restriction enzymes were tested, from which *Sac*II, *Sma*I and *Xho*I were chosen for the cluster analysis of the 55 strains. Of these three enzymes, *Sac*II was shown to be superior for analysis of *C. botulinum* group I isolates. *C. botulinum* group I was found to be heterogeneous, and in the majority of cases, PFGE enabled discrimination between individual strains of types A and B. However, certain clustering of type B strains was observed, and type F strains were located in a single cluster.

A total of 190 samples from honey sold in Finland were studied by PCR to determine whether *C. botulinum* spores of types A and B were present. Spores of *C. botulinum* were detected in 8 of the 114 Finnish (7%) and in 12 of the 76 imported honey samples (16%). In addition, 294 honey samples produced in Denmark, Norway and Sweden were studied using multiplex-PCR for the presence of *C. botulinum* type A, B, E and F spores. The prevalence of *C. botulinum* showed a significant variation between Denmark, Norway and Sweden, the proportions of positive samples in each country being 26%, 10% and 2%, respectively. Type B was most frequently detected. The 24 strains isolated were confirmed to be proteolytic and were analysed with PFGE using restriction enzyme *Sac*II. Twelve different PFGE patterns were produced. Three clearly distinguishable clusters containing more than three strains were noted, one of which included strains isolated in both from Denmark and Norway.

Factors influencing *C. botulinum* contamination in the honey production environment were evaluated in a three-year survey. A total of 1168 samples from 100 apiaries and related facilities in Finland were analysed for the presence of *C. botulinum* types A, B, E and F using multiplex-PCR. Production methods and environmental factors were registered using a questionnaire and personal observation. *C. botulinum* was shown to

be common throughout the whole honey production chain, with the type most frequently detected being group I type B. A PFGE analysis of 202 group I type B isolates suggested the existence of different genetic lineages. Only six PFGE profiles were observed, two of which predominated, covering 96% of the isolates. The high prevalence of *C. botulinum* in soil and in samples associated with beeswax suggests the accumulation of soil-derived botulinal spores in wax. In addition, based on the most significant bivariate Spearman's rank order correlations, production hygiene and extent of production were shown to have significant influences on the prevalence of botulinal spores in extracted honey. According to a logistic multivariable regression model, the presence of hand-washing facilities in the extraction room had a significant impact on decreasing the number of spores.

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original articles referred to in the text by Roman numerals I to V:

- I Nevas, M., Lindström, M., Virtanen, A., Hielm, S., Kuusi, M., Arnon, S.S., Vuori, E., and Korkeala, H. 2005. Infant botulism acquired from household dust presenting as sudden infant death syndrome. *J Clin Microbiol* 43: 511-513.
- II Nevas, M., Hielm, S., Lindström, M., Horn, H., Koivulehto, K., and Korkeala, H. 2002. High prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* types A and B in honey samples detected by polymerase chain reaction. *Int J Food Microbiol* 72: 45-52.
- III Nevas, M., Lindström, M., Hielm, S., Björkroth, K.J., Peck, M.W., and Korkeala, H. 2005. Diversity of proteolytic *Clostridium botulinum* strains, determined by a pulsed-field gel electrophoresis approach. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 71: 1311-1317.
- IV Nevas, M., Lindström, M., Hautamäki, K., Puoskari, S., and Korkeala, H. 2005. Prevalence and diversity of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, E and F in honey produced in the Nordic countries. *Int J Food Microbiol* 105: 145-151.
- V Nevas, M., Lindström, M., Hörman, A, Keto-Timonen, R., and Korkeala, H. 2006. Contamination routes of *Clostridium botulinum* in the honey production environment. *Environ Microbiol* In press.

These articles have been reprinted with the kind permission of their copyright holders: American Society for Microbiology, Elsevier and Blackwell Publishing.

1. INTRODUCTION

Nearly two hundred years ago, German physician and poet Justinus Kerner described the symptoms of a fatal illness, "sausage poisoning", caused by inadequately boiled sausages (Kerner 1820). Seventy-five years later, the cause of the illness was discovered by Emilie Pierre Marie van Ermengem to be a toxin produced by a bacterium named *Bacillus botulinus* (van Ermengem 1897). The bacterium, later renamed *Clostridium botulinum*, is anaerobic and able to produce the most potent biological toxin known, botulinum neurotoxin, which causes the paralysing illness botulism. The classical form of botulism, foodborne botulism, follows the ingestion of food containing preformed neurotoxin. In the 20th century, three other manifestations of botulism have been recognized: wound botulism, infant botulism and intestinal botulism (Shapiro *et al.* 1988). Next was the discovery of iatrogenic botulism, which is the result of an adverse reaction following injections of botulinum toxin for therapeutic or cosmetic purposes (Bakheit *et al.* 1997, Tugnoli *et al.* 2002, Ferreira *et al.* 2004b).

Infant botulism was not diagnosed until 1976 (Midura and Arnon 1976, Pickett *et al.* 1976), but it is the main form of botulism in the United States today (CDC 2004). Unlike foodborne botulism, infant botulism is an infectious disease affecting only infants younger than one year. Due to the immaturity of intestinal microflora, the spores carried into the intestinal canal may germinate and produce toxin *in vivo*. The course of the illness can vary from a prolonged constipation to sudden death of an infant, but several child-dependent predisposing factors are known to influence susceptibility to infection (Arnon *et al.* 1981, 1982). The most frequent causes of infant botulism are *C. botulinum* group I types A and B (Midura 1996). Infant botulism is a rare disease; however, the number of cases may be underestimated due to a variety of applicable differential diagnoses such as sepsis, different neurological disorders and sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS) (Johnson *et al.* 1979, Midura 1996). Thus far, no cases of infant botulism have been reported in Finland, and the possible implication of *C. botulinum* in the Finnish cases of SIDS has not been evaluated.

Honey was the only food item associated with infant botulism until 2005, when a suspected case of infant milk formula-derived infant botulism was described (Brett *et al.* 2005b). Health authorities in several countries have mandated or advised the use of labels on honey jars stating that honey should not be fed to infants of less than one year of age. However, about 50% of the reported infant botulism cases in Europe are still related to feeding honey to infants (Aureli *et al.* 2002). In the United States, the number of cases due to honey feeding has been significantly decreased to less than 10% as a result of public awareness (Schechter 1999).

C. botulinum is ubiqitous in nature, and honey has also been shown to occasionally contain C. botulinum spores (Sugiyama et al. 1978, Huhtanen et al. 1981, Nakano et al. 1990, Criseo et al. 1993). Spores do not germinate or produce toxin in honey, but they may be present for an indefinite period of time, as a heating process efficient enough to destroy the spores would inevitably degrade the taste and structure of honey. Although C. botulinum is konown to be present in honey produced in several countries, the lack of data on contamination routes of C. botulinum spores in honey results in no prevention measures being available to decrease the level of spores during honey production.

No studies on *C. botulinum* in Finnish honey or honey imported to Finland have been conducted, and thus, no information on the possible risk for infant botulism posed by honey in Finland exists. To analyse a large number of honey samples, molecular detection techniques, such as PCR, should be optimized for this sample type, permitting a more rapid and cost-effective analysis than the mouse bioassay. In addition, to compare the genetic diversity of *C. botulinum* group I isolates related to honey production, an efficient typing method for group I strains should be developed and the overall diversity of group I strains evaluated. The data on genetic diversity of *C. botulinum* isolates could be applied to uncover the contamination routes of *C. botulinum* in the honey production environment.

2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

2.1 Clostridium botulinum

2.1.1 Classification and characteristics

C. botulinum is a Gram-positive, anaerobic, rod-shaped bacterium of 0.5-2.4 µm in width and 1.6-22.0 µm in length, with oval, subterminal spores that usually cause the cell to swell (Cato *et al.* 1986). The most unique feature of *C. botulinum* strains is the production of botulinum neurotoxin (BoNT), one of the most potent naturally occurring toxins known.

Seven serotypes (A to G) of *C. botulinum* are recognized on the basis of the different antigenic properties of their respective toxins. *C. botulinum* strains are divided into four distinct phenotypic groups (I-IV) based on biochemical properties (Table 1). Strains of group I are proteolytic types A, B and F, with an optimal growth temperature near human body temperature. Their growth below 10°C is unlikely (Smelt and Haas 1978). Group II strains of types B, E and F do not produce proteolytic enzymes and are psychrotrophic (Lynt *et al.* 1982, Hatheway 1993). Group III organisms, types C and D, have variable proteolytic activity, whereas group IV type G strains are proteolytic and differ from the other types by a lack of lipase production on egg yolk-containing agar plates. Type G has been re-designated *Clostridium argentinense*. The strains causing the majority of human botulism cases belong to groups I and II, while group III strains are the most frequent causes of botulism in animals. In addition to *C. botulinum* strains, *Clostridium butyricum* and *Clostridium baratii* are known to produce BoNT types E and F, respectively (Hall *et al.* 1985, McCroskey *et al.* 1986, Suen *et al.* 1988, Paisley *et al.* 1995, Fenicia *et al.* 2002).

Table 1. Characterization of *Clostridium botulinum* groups I-IV.

Property	Group			
	I	II	III	IV
Neurotoxin type Optimal growth temperature Proteolysis Lipase production	A, B, F 35-40°C + +	B, E, F 18-25°C	C, D 40°C -/(+) +	G 37°C + -
Spore heat resistance	1.23/112°C ^a	0.6-1.25/ 80°C ^a	0.1-0.9/ 104°C ^a	0.8-1.12/ 104°C ^a

^a Example of the D-value at a certain temperature.

2.1.2 Botulinum neurotoxin

All botulinum neurotoxins (BoNTs) are dichain peptide molecules with a molecular mass of approximately 150 kDa. The molecule is initially produced in the bacterial cytosol as an inactive single polypeptide, which is released after bacterial lysis (Verastegui *et al.* 2002). The released molecule, called progenitor toxin, is composed of neurotoxin and a non-toxic component with or without hemagglutinin activity (Oguma *et al.* 1999). The inactive polypeptide is cleaved by endogenous or exogenous peptidases to produce two polypeptide chains, a heavy chain (H-chain, 100 kDa) and a light chain (L-chain, 50 kDa). The two chains are linked by a disulphide bond, the integrity of which is essential for the internalization and thus toxicity of the molecule (Sugiyama 1980, de Paiva *et al.* 1993). Genes coding BoNTs are localized either in chromosome; types A, B, E and F, in phage DNA; types C₁ and D (Eklund *et al.* 1971, Inoue and Iida 1971, Eklund *et al.* 1972) or in plasmid; type G (Zhou *et al.* 1995). In the case of *C. botulinum* types C₁ and D, the type of toxin (C₁ or D) is not determined by the host cell, but by phages, which contain the structural genes for the toxin (Oguma *et al.* 1973).

Type C strains have been hypothesized to produce toxin type C_1 , toxin type C_2 or toxin type D, and type D strains are thought to produce both type C and D toxins (Sugiyama 1980). Of these, toxin type C_2 is a cytotoxin differing from the neurotoxins produced by *C. botulinum* (Ohishi *et al.* 1980). However, Oguma *et al.* (1980, 1981) have shown that there is a homology among type C_1 and D toxins that is sufficient to allow a partial neutralization of both toxins by a serum with antigens against only one of the toxins. Hence, type C and D strains have been postulated to produce only one type of neurotoxin, depending on the infecting phage (Oguma *et al.* 1997).

Several reports introduce strains that are dual toxin producers: type AB (Fujinaga *et al.* 1995), type Ab (Franciosa *et al.* 1997, Kobayashi *et al.* 2003), type Af (Gimenez and Ciccarelli 1978, Fernández *et al.* 1986), type Ba (Hatheway *et al.* 1981) and type Bf (Hatheway and McCroskey 1987, 1989, Smith *et al.* 1989, Barash and Arnon 2004). Capitalized letters refer to predominating toxin types. The presence of unexpressed toxin genes has also been reported (Franciosa *et al.* 1994, 2004a). Within the same serotype, strain-dependent differences in the potency of the toxin produced have been observed (Hatheway *et al.* 1981, Kozaki *et al.* 1998). With types C and D, the strain dependent differences are partly due to the toxin production being controlled by bacteriophages (Oguma and Iida 1979).

2.1.3 Prevalence in the environment

Spores of *C. botulinum* are widely distributed in soil and sediment, as reported in several surveys (Table 2). The overall prevalence of *C. botulinum* in soil and sediment is 20%, according to the data presented in Table 2. According to previous surveys, types A and B seem to predominate in soil, with a particularly high prevalence of type A in samples from Argentina (Ciccarelli and Gimenez 1981, Lúquez *et al.* 2005). Types C and E prevail in samples from aquatic environments (Table 2). Type G is the most rarely detected, having been reported only in the soils of Argentina (Ciccarelli and Gimenez 1981, Lúguez *et al.* 2005) and Switzerland (Sonnabend *et al.* 1987).

2.2 Detection, quantification and typing of *Clostridium botulinum*

2.2.1 Conventional methods for detection and isolation of Clostridium botulinum

In describing the difficulty of isolating *C. botulinum*, the following remark by Smith (1977) still applies: "Primarily, this difficulty (of isolation and toxin identification) arises because no single procedure, no single medium is best for strains of all toxin types and cultural varieties of *C. botulinum*. Consequently, the procedures adopted and the media used represent compromises." The anaerobic nature of *C. botulinum* sets further demands on laboratory work with this bacterium, and the presence of non-toxigenic *C. botulinum*-like strains disturbs the culture of *C. botulinum* (Lindström and Korkeala 2006).

The most widely used media for enrichment of *C. botulinum* are non-selective broths, such as Robertson's medium, other broths containing meat extract or chopped meat (NCFA 1991b, CDC 1998), or tryptone-peptone-glucose-yeast extract (TPGY) broth (Lilly *et al.* 1971, BAM 1998). The cultures are then streaked on a non-selective agar, such as blood agar (NCFA 1991b), egg yolk agar (EYA) (Dowell *et al.* 1977, Hatheway and McCroskey 1987) or modified McClung-Toabe EYA plates (CDC 1998). The enrichment broths should be incubated at 35-37°C for types A, B, C, D and F, or at 30°C for type E (NCFA 1991b). On blood agar plates, *C. botulinum* colonies are irregular, 1-6 mm in diameter and surrounded by β -haemolysis (Cato *et al.* 1986). A lipase reaction, typical of *C. botulinum* groups I and II, is observed on egg yolk-containing agars. When the analysis is directed towards the detection of spores, heat treatment of the enrichment broths should be applied to kill vegetative cells of other bacteria prior to incubation (CDC 1998). Alcohol treatment may also be used to select the spores (Koransky *et al.* 1978), especially when isolating less heat-resistant group II strains.

Table 2. Prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* in soil of different countries.

Country	Sample	No. of positive samples/Total no. of samples (%)	Type and number of C. botulinum detected ^a	Reference
Argentina	Soil	244/722 (34)	A (159), B (47), F(11), Af(17), G(2), NS ^b (22)	Ciccarelli and Gimenez 1981
Argentina	Soil	472/2009 (23)	A(282), B(87), F(20), G(2), Af(17), NS(78)	Lúquez et al. 2005
Bangladesh	Aquatic sediment	5/12 (42)	CD(2), NS(7)	Huss 1980
Canada	Wetlands	124/326 (38)	C(124)	Wobeser et al. 1987
China	Soil	592/5901 (10)	A(254), B(289), C(20), D(26), E(41), F(2)	Gao et al. 1990
China	Coastal sediment	38/1405 (3)	A(2), C(18), D(12), E(5), F(1)	Gao et al. 1990
Costa Rica	Soil	7/30 (23)	A(1), B(1), C(5)	del Mar Gamboa et al. 1993
Czechoslovakia	Mud	11/26 (42)	C(11)	Neubauer et al. 1988
Denmark	Pond sediment	94/330 (28)	E(94)	Huss et al. 1974
Denmark	Marine sediment	194/212 (92)	E(194)	Huss 1980
Denmark	Soil	9/43 (21)	B(14), CD(1), NS(3)	Huss 1980
Falkland Islands	Sediment	1/3 (33)	B(1)	Smith <i>et al</i> . 1987
Faroe Islands	Aquatic sediment	2/63 (3)	E(2)	Huss 1980
Faroe Islands	Soil	0/35	ND^{c}	Huss 1980
Finland	Aquatic sediment	85/125 (68)	E(85)	Hielm et al. 1998b
Finland and Baltic Sea	Marine sediment	78/110 (71)	E(78)	Hielm et al. 1998c
France	Sediment	1/25 (4)	E(1)	Fach et al. 2002
France	Mud	4/46 (9)	B(1), E(3)	Smith <i>et al</i> . 1977
Greenland	Marine sediment	18/21 (86)	E(31), NS(8)	Huss 1980
Iceland	Aquatic sediment	2/60 (3)	A(1), E(1)	Huss 1980
Iceland	Soil	1/40 (3)	B(1)	Huss 1980
Indonesian Waters	Sediment	11/592 (2)	A(2), B(4), C(2), D(3)	Suhadi et al. 1981
Italy	Cultivated and pasture soil	7/520 (1)	A(6), B(1)	Creti et al. 1990
Japan	Marine sediment	3/26 (12)	C(1), $NS(2)$	Venkateswaran et al. 1989
Japan	River soil	60/98 (61)	B(7), C(9), E(53)	Yamakawa and Nakamura 1992
Kenya	Soil	3/12 (25)	A(2), C(1)	Yamakawa et al. 1990b
Paraguay	Soil	4/17 (24)	A(1), C(1), F(2)	Yamakawa <i>et al</i> . 1990a

Table 2. Continued.

Country	Sample	No. of positive samples/Total no. of samples (%)	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> detected ^a	Reference
South Orkney Islands	Aquatic sediment	0/43	ND	Smith <i>et al.</i> 1987
Spain	Wetland	1/58 (2)	ND	Contreras de Vera et al. 1991
Switzerland	Soil	18/41 (44)	A(5), B(15), C(1), F(1), G(5)	Sonnabend et al. 1987
Thailand	Coastal sediment	12/762 (2)	D(10), E(2)	Tanasugarn 1979
United Kingdom	Marine sediment	15/429 (3)	B(15)	Cann <i>et al.</i> 1968
United Kingdom	Lake/river mud	50/69 (72)	B(31), C(12), D(1), E(10), ND(2)	Smith and Moryson 1975
United Kingdom	Soil	1/25 (4)	B(1)	Smith and Moryson 1977
United Kingdom	Soil	15/60 (25)	B(9), C(3), D(3), E(1)	Smith and Milligan 1979
United Kingdom	Soil	10/174 (6)	B(6)	Smith and Young 1980
United Kingdom	Landfill sites	76/182 (42)	B(15), C(18), D(30), E(1), ND(12)	Ortiz and Smith 1994
United States	Soil	61/260 (23)	$A(26)$, $B(22)$, $C(3)$, $D(5)$, E or $F(6)^d$	Smith 1978
United States	Pond sediment	26/467 (6)	C(26)	Marion et al. 1983
United States	Marine sediment	23/328 (7)	A(3), B(1), C(6), D(2), E(11)	Ward <i>et al</i> . 1967a
United States	Wetland sediment	16/18 (89)	C(16)	Williamson et al. 1999
United States	Wetland sediment	1144/2200 (52)	C(1144)	Sandler et al. 1993
United States	Marine sediment	12/335 (4)	A(1), B(2), C(3), D(2), E(4)	Ward <i>et al.</i> 1967b
United States, Alaska	Sediment of beach soil	68/154 (44)	E(44)	Miller 1975
United States, Alaska	Non-coastal soil	7/115 (6)	È(7)	Miller 1975
Zambia	Soil	3/46 (7)	B(1), D(2)	Karasawa et al. 2000

^aMore than one type may have been detected in the sample.

^bNS, not specified. The toxin types were not possible to determine due to a low amount of toxicity.

^cND, not detected.

^dTypes E and F could not be distinguished from one another.

Group II strains have been reported to be sensitive to sulphamethoxazole-trimethoprim (Swenson *et al.* 1980), and thus, *Clostridium botulinum* isolation (CBI) agar, using cycloserine, sulphamethoxazole and trimethoprim as selective inhibitory agents, may be used to detect group I strains, and has been applied for isolating the bacteria from faeces (Dezfulian *et al.* 1981). However, certain group II type F and one type E strain were shown to grow on CBI medium (Dezfulian *et al.* 1981). By adding botulinal antibodies of types A, B or F into a medium containing the aforementioned antibiotic substances, Silas *et al.* (1985) introduced an agar differentiating between the three serotypes. However, cross-reactivity was noted, and thus, the method is not reliable for determining toxin type.

CBI and EYA media have been evaluated in direct plating of faecal samples to confirm infant botulism, and both media can be used to investigate stool suspensions of suspected cases of infant botulism, the success rate being higher for CBI than for EYA (Glasby and Hatheway 1985). CBI medium has also been further modified to a botulinum-selective medium (BSM). BSM agar contains similar amounts of the same inhibitory agents, but these are added to a simplified base, with only dehydrated heart infusion broth and thymidine phosphorylase in addition to egg yolk and agar, thus diminishing the cost of the medium (Mills *et al.* 1985). BSM agar was shown to provide better suppression of infant faecal flora and more rapid appearance of lipase-positive colonies (Mills *et al.* 1985).

The detection and isolation of *C. botulinum* in soil are complicated by many microbes, such as other *Clostridium* species, *Bacillus* spp. or *Streptococcus* spp. (Smith 1975, Sandler *et al.* 1998), which may inhibit growth and toxin production of *C. botulinum*. Competitive inhibition is also known to occur between different *C. botulinum* types and strains (Eklund *et al.* 2004).

2.2.2 PCR-based detection of Clostridium botulinum

Due to *C. botulinum* usually being present in low numbers in naturally contaminated samples and forming highly resistant spores in aerobic conditions, PCR detection directly from sample material often fails and enrichment is required to obtain reliable results (Lindström and Korkeala 2006). To detect the *C. botulinum* serotypes most often associated with human botulism, several PCR methods based on the detection of one of the *bot* genes using specific oligonucleotide primers have been described for groups I and II (Fach *et al.* 1993, 1995, Ferreira *et al.* 1993, 1994, Szabo *et al.* 1993, Franciosa *et al.* 1994, Takeshi *et al.* 1996, Alsallami and Kotlowski 2001, Kimura *et al.* 2001, Craven *et al.* 2002). To decrease the detection time, Craven *et al.* (2002) developed primers for group I and II strains with similar amplification conditions, thus allowing the use of a single thermal cycler, although the serotypes are detected separately. The efficacy of detection was further enhanced by multiplex-PCR, by which the gene fragments of group I and II strains are

detected simultaneously in the same reaction mixture (Lindström *et al.* 2001). Applications of these PCR methods have been utilized in several studies to analyse clinical (Lindström *et al.* 2004), environmental (Szabo *et al.* 1994, Hielm *et al.* 1996), food (Fach *et al.* 1993, Szabo *et al.* 1994, Hyytiä *et al.* 1998, Mäde *et al.* 2000, Kimura *et al.* 2001) and faecal samples (Szabo *et al.* 1994, Dahlenborg *et al.* 2001).

Using degenerate primers for group I, II and IV strains (Aranda *et al.* 1997, Campbell *et al.* 1993, Fach *et al.* 1995), the presence of types A, B, E, F or G may be detected in a single PCR run, but with no discrimination of type. By using specific probes and performing a Southern or slot blot hybridization of the amplified products, the organism may be further detected at the serotype level (Campbell *et al.* 1993, Fach *et al.* 1995). PCR detection with degenerate primers may also be accompanied by high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) to determine the serotype according to the different peak profiles observed (Franciosa *et al.* 2004b).

Nested-PCR involves two sets of primers, used in two successive PCR runs. Compared with ordinary PCR, nested-PCR enhances the sensitivity and specificity of the detection, but is more time-consuming. Nested-PCR has been applied to detect *C. botulinum* type B in a case of infant botulism (Kakinuma *et al.* 1997) and types B, E and F from swine faecal samples, with types E and F being detected using the same set of primers (Dahlenborg *et al.* 2001).

A quantitative application of reverse transcription-PCR (RT-PCR) has been used to measure the level of toxin-encoding mRNA in *C. botulinum* types E (McGrath *et al.* 2000), and B (Lövenklev *et al.* 2004b), and to evaluate the effect of food preservatives on bacterial toxigenesis of *C. botulinum* types E (Sharkey *et al.* 2004) and B (Lövenklev *et al.* 2004a).

In addition to methods for detecting the typical causes of human botulism, PCR protocols for detecting types C and/or D (Szabo *et al.* 1993, Fach *et al.* 1996, Franciosa *et al.* 1996, Williamson *et al.* 1999, Nol *et al.* 2004) and type G (Fach *et al.* 1995) have also been developed.

2.2.3 Quantification of Clostridium botulinum

Enumeration of *C. botulinum* may be performed conventionally as a plate count (Hauschild and Hilsheimer 1977, Glasby and Hatheway 1985) or by the most probable number (MPN) method, which may be interpreted visually, with mouse bioassay or with PCR (Hielm *et al.* 1996). However, when using a non-selective enrichment medium, visual interpretation is limited to analysing pure cultures. MPN is based on subdividing a sample and detecting growth of a certain organism in one or more tubes in a series of tubes containing a known amount of sample material or sample dilutions. Unlike bacterial plate count, MPN provides

only an estimate of the bacterial count, and tends to yield a higher result than plate count (Peeler *et al.* 1992).

DNA-based methods have also been used for quantification of *C. botulinum*. Quantitative real-time PCR has been applied for analysis of type E (Kimura *et al.* 2001) and type A toxin genes in food (Yoon *et al.* 2005), and types A, B and E in samples associated with botulism cases (Akbulut *et al.* 2004).

2.2.4 DNA-based typing of Clostridium botulinum

Genotyping of *C. botulinum*, to compare the genetic diversity of different strains provides a useful tool in epidemiological analysis. The basis of molecular typing is to produce and visualize a DNA fragment profile, a bacterial fingerprint, representing either the whole bacterial genome or specific sequences of the genome.

In pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE), the whole bacterial genome is cut using restriction enzymes. The method is applied to analyse *C. botulinum* group II strains (Hielm *et al.* 1998a, 1998b, Korkeala *et al.* 1998, Hyytiä *et al.* 1999b, Lindström *et al.* 2004), a few strains of group I type A (Lin and Johnson 1995, Franciosa *et al.* 2004a) and type A strains with a *botB* gene either expressed (type Ab) or unexpressed [type A(B)] (Franciosa *et al.* 2004a). However, the PFGE method has not been optimized for a large number of group I strains, and thus, no data are available on the genetic diversity of group I. PFGE provides a powerful tool for epidemiological analysis of botulism cases, as shown in previous studies (Korkeala *et al.* 1998, Lindström *et al.* 2004, Johnson *et al.* 2005).

Restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFPL) analysis has been used to differentiate several *Clostridial* strains, including group II *C. botulinum* types B and E (Broda *et al.* 2000) and type A (Franciosa *et al.* 2004a). In these applications, either PCR-amplified 16S rDNA gene (Broda *et al.* 2000) or PCR-amplified *botA* gene (Franciosa *et al.* 2004a) has been digested with restriction endonucleases.

Randomly amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD) analysis, also referred to as arbitrarily primed PCR (AP-PCR), is based on using a single universal primer that hybridizes at multiple locations in the genome. Due to the random nature of the priming and amplification, the reproducibility is generally not high. RAPD has been applied for typing certain *C. botulinum* group I (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999a, Franciosa *et al.* 2004a) and group II strains (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999a). Hyytiä *et al.* (1999a) reported a higher discrimination of a few type E strains using RAPD than previous results obtained with PFGE (Hielm *et al.* 1998a), but overall the fingerprint profiles generated by PFGE were more discriminating and easier to interpret (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999a, 1999b). Franciosa *et al.* (2004a) observed a lower discriminatory power of RAPD compared with PFGE. Based on the results obtained with RAPD, the genetic diversity among group I strains is small (Hyytiä et al. 1999a). Due

to its low reproducibility and difficulties in interpreting results, RAPD might not be the best alternative for studying the genetic variability of a large number of strains. It may, however, be used in confirmating results of epidemiological analysis, as the typeability of the analysed strains has been reported to be 100% (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999a, 1999b, Franciosa *et al.* 2004a). Unlike in RAPD, in repetitive element sequence-based PCR (rep-PCR), the primers are designed to hybridize with known conserved sequences found throughout the genome. However, the discriminatory power of rep-PCR is inferior to that of RAPD or PFGE (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999a).

Ribotyping, involving both restriction enzymes and specific hybridization probes, has been applied to analyse both group I and group II strains, and has proven useful for group- or species-level identification, but not for discriminating isolates at strain level (Hielm *et al.* 1999, Skinner *et al.* 2000).

The most recently applied method for analysis of *C. botulinum* group I and group II strains, amplified fragment length polymorphism (AFLP), combines the advantages of restriction enzyme digestion and selective amplification of fragments. AFLP provides high discrimination of *C. botulinum* and is thus suitable for typing at strain level (Keto-Timonen *et al.* 2005).

2.3 Detection of BoNT

2.3.1 Mouse bioassay

The method for detecting BoNT should provide a very high sensitivity, as toxin levels adequate to cause intoxication are extremely low. The only accepted standard method for BoNT detection is the mouse bioassay (Kautter and Solomon 1977, NCFA 1991a, CDC 1998). In this assay, mice are injected intraperitoneally with a sample eluate, which in case of suspected non-proteolytic strain is supplemented with trypsine. Mice are monitored for up to four days for the presence of typical symptoms of botulism, including muscle weakness and respiratory failure. When symptoms are noted, the mice are euthanized (NCFA 1991a). To determine the toxin type, neutralizing antibodies are injected with the toxic sample. Mice receiving the appropriate type of antitoxin remain asymptomatic (NCFA 1991a, CDC 1998).

The possibility of measuring toxin activity by local muscular paralysis was first described by Sugiyama *et al.* (1975). The characteristic flaccid paralysis of the muscle was observed after an intramuscular injection of a sublethal dose of type A toxin (Sugyama *et al.* 1975). Two decades later, a non-lethal alternative to the mouse assay was developed by Sesardic *et al.* (1996), based on symptoms of paralysis of abdominal muscles after subcutaneous injection of a sublethal dose of toxin type A into the inguinocrural region.

The conventional mouse assay has not, however, been replaced with the non-lethal assay as the standard method.

Several problems are associated with the mouse bioassay; in addition to being ethically debatable, it is time-consuming, laborious and expensive, requiring specially trained personnel and appropriate facilities for the animals.

2.3.2 Immunological methods

In seeking alternatives to the mouse bioassay, several immunological methods have been developed for the detection of BoNTs. Despite the rapidity of these tests compared with the mouse bioassay, their capacity to replace the mouse assay is limited due to their inability to distinguish biologically active toxin from inactive toxin (Ekong 2000). The most widely used immunoassay is enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), which has a detection limit of approximately 10-100 mouse 50% lethal doses (MLD₅₀) (Notermans et al. 1978, 1979, 1982, Shone et al. 1985, Goodnough et al. 1993, Poli et al. 2002, Ferreira et al. 2003, 2004a, Guglielmo-Virét et al. 2005). Similar sensitivity, but more rapid performance has been achieved with electrochemiluminescence (ECL) immunoassay for type B toxin (Guglielmo-Viret et al. 2005). The sensitivity of ELISA has been further enhanced using an immuno-PCR assay for type A (Wu et al. 2001) or PCR-ELISA for types A, B, E and F (Fach et al. 2002). A combination of ELISA and enzyme-linked coagulation assay (ELCA) has also proven to reach the sensitivity levels of the mouse assay (Doellgast et al. 1994), but due to its complexity it is not a viable alternative in routine analysis. In addition, a slot blot immunoassay, developed by Cadieux et al. (2005) for the detection of toxin type E in enrichment cultures, achieved a sensitivity of approximately 4 MLD₅₀. ELISA-based applications have been used to analyse clinical (Dezfulian et al. 1984, Poli et al. 2002) and food samples (Shone et al. 1985, Ferreira et al. 2004a), and to study therapeutic preparations of type A toxin (Ekong et al. 1995). However, no systematic validation of any ELISA-based methods for detection of BoNT in clinical materials has been reported (Lindström and Korkeala 2006).

Commercial lateral-flow toxin detection kits to detect toxin types A, B and E are available and have been evaluated for their suitability in detecting toxins in foods (Sharma *et al.* 2005). However, the use of these tests is limited to presumptive analysis due to their relatively low sensitivity (Hörman *et al.* 2005, Sharma *et al.* 2005).

2.3.3 Endopeptidase assay

The endopeptidase assay is based on the highly specific activity of BoNTs to cleave target peptides in presynaptic nerve endings. It resembles the mouse bioassay in that only

biologically active toxin is detected (Wictome *et al.* 1999a). The endopeptidase assay could thus provide a highly sensitive future alternative to the mouse bioassay as a standard method for toxin detection. A method combining ELISA with endopeptidase assay to detect type B neurotoxin in foods has been shown to be capable of detecting toxin at a concentration of 0.5 MLD₅₀ within 5 to 6 hours (Wictome *et al.* 1999a), and it has also proven to be efficient in detecting toxin in different food material (Wictome *et al.* 1999b). There is still a possibility for obtaining false-negative results, as discussed by Wictome *et al.* (1999b). Moreover, a mass spectrometric assay may be utilized to analyse the product peptides derived from endopeptidase activities of BoNT in order to detect BoNTs of types A, B, E and F (Barr *et al.* 2005) or A to G (Boyer *et al.* 2005). No cross-reactions have been observed between the different BoNTs, and multiplex analysis is allowed. The reported sensitivities have varied between 0.039 and 0.625 MLD₅₀ (Barr *et al.* 2005, Boyer *et al.* 2005).

2.4 Botulism

2.4.1 Pathogenesis and symptoms

Human botulism is most typically caused by C. botulinum groups I and II. Toxic doses for humans, estimated from the doses given to monkeys, are very low, i.e. approximately 1 ng/kg body weight for parenterally given toxin types A and B (Gill 1982). Type C has been reported to have caused botulism in a single case of infant botulism (Oguma et al. 1990), but no reports exist on C. botulinum type D intoxication in man. One study describes the isolation of type G organism and its toxin from human autopsy specimens (Sonnabend et al. 1981); however, no confirmation of clinical botulism type G in humans or in animals has been published. Varying ability of the different serotypes to cause disease may depend on their ability to cross gut epithelial cells; toxins of serotypes A and B seem to cross the gut epithelial cells more efficiently than type C toxin (Simpson 2004). Speculation has centred around whether differences in binding on the surface of nerve endings have an effect on the efficacy of C, D and G toxins (Black and Dolly 1986a, 1986b), and according to a recent survey, the properties of the receptor for BoNT/D do seem to differ from those of the other BoNTs (Tsukamoto et al. 2005), which may affect its pathogenicity in humans. In *In vitro* studies, type C BoNT has been shown to produce a blockade of neuromuscular transmission in human muscle, whereas type D did not affect muscle function (Coffield et al. 1997).

The pathogenesis of *C. botulinum* toxin is similar regardless of the route of exposure. Progenitor toxin ingested with foods passes through the stomach and is absorbed from the upper part of the small intestine. Survival through the stomach is dependent on the

non-toxic components, which make the progenitor toxin highly resistant to pepsin and to the low pH of gastric juice (Ohishi et al. 1977). The non-toxic components may also play a role in absorption of the toxin from the small intestine (Oguma et al. 1999). The dissociation of progenitor toxin is supposed to take place in lymphatic vessels, and the toxin reaches target cells via lymphatic and blood vessels (Oguma et al. 1999). At neuromuscular junctions, the H-chain binds the molecule to the specific receptors on the membranes of nerve endings. Thereafter, the L-chain causes neurotoxic effects inside the neuronal cell by acting as a zinc-dependent endoprotease to cleave components of the soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptor (SNARE) complex in the nerve cell, thus blocking the acetylcholine-containing vesicles from fusing with the terminal membrane of the motor neuron (Montecucco and Schiavo 1994, Schiavo et al. 2000, Simpson 2004). Acetylcholine release is inhibited in a dose-dependent way, and the blocking results in symptoms often referred to as the 4Ds: dysphagia, dry mouth, diplopia, dysarthria (Hughes et al. 1981). These symptoms appear symmetrically, and the ocular effects, which include blurred vision, ptosis and double vision, are usually the first to be noticed (Konig et al. 1975, Cherington 1998). In foodborne botulism, the symptoms may be preceded by gastrointestinal symptoms such as vomiting and constipation (Hatheway 1995). According to Varma et al. (2004), based on 706 botulism patients studied, the most common symptoms on admission to hospital were fatigue (90% of patients), muscle weakness (89%) and difficulty in swallowing (81%), whereas the predominant findings on physical examination were opthalmoplegia, ptosis and slurred speech. Because BoNT does not penetrate the blood-brain barrier, the symptoms are limited to peripheral cholinergic nerve endings.

Recovery from botulism begins with formation of a network of new nerve sprouts, which are responsible for regeneration of muscle contractions (de Paiva *et al.* 1999). In a later stage of the recovery, the functional ability of the original nerve terminal is restored and the new nerve sprouts are eliminated (de Paiva *et al.* 1999).

Because of the high potency of BoNT, the amount of toxin adequate to cause symptoms of botulism is lower than the amount of toxin needed to induce an immune response, and thus, repeated botulism in a patient can occur (Beller and Middaugh 1990). However, antibodies to BoNT type A have been reported to develop in patients treated with botulinum toxin for dystonia (Jankowic and Schwarz 1991).

2.4.2 Forms of the disease

Four different forms of botulism have been recognized; foodborne, wound, infant and intestinal (Shapiro *et al.* 1998). The oldest form is foodborne intoxication, which occurs following ingestion of food containing preformed neurotoxin. Because it was originally

associated with food poisoning from meat products, the bacterium received the name botulinum, derived from botulus, the Latin word for sausage (Erbguth and Naumann 1999). Foodborne botulism is the most common form of botulism worldwide (Hatheway 1995, Aureli et al. 1999, Brett 1999, Galazka and Przybylska 1999, Kuusi et al. 1999, Therre 1999, Varma et al. 2004). The formation of toxin results from contamination of food with C. botulinum spores, which in the case of the highly heat-resistant spores of group I are able to germinate and produce toxin in inadequately processed foods especially home-made foods (Hauschild 1993). Group II strains pose a safety risk mainly in industrial foods, which are processed with mild heat treatments, allowing the survival of less heat-resistant spores (Lindström et al. 2006). Hermetic sealing ensures extended shelf-lives of products, but also enables the growth of botulinal spores. As the use of salt and other preservatives is limited, the microbiological safety relies on refrigerated storage, the temperature of which is often above the reported minimal growth temperature for C. botulinum group II (Lindström et al. 2006). The main factors limiting growth and toxin formation of C. botulinum in foods are temperature, pH, water activity, redox potential, food preservatives and competitive microflora (Kim and Foegeding 1993). After ingesting a relatively large amount of toxin, the symptoms may develop within a few hours, but the typical incubation time varies from 12 to 71 h (Arnon et al. 2001). In the intestinal lumen, BoNT binding sites are distributed across the apical surface of intestinal epithelial cells, and after endocytosis the toxin is transferred across the cell, being released on the basolateral surface. This occurs within approximately 20-30 min (Ahsan et al. 2005).

Wound botulism was first described in 1951 (Davis *et al.* 1951), although the potential of *C. botulinum* to cause botulism as a consequence of a wound infection was discussed as early as in the 1920s (Edmonson *et al.* 1920, Starin *et al.* 1925). Wound botulism results from BoNT production *in vivo*, after colonization of injured tissue with *C. botulinum*. As few as 10 spores of *C. botulinum* type A are able to induce wound botulism in mice (Dezfulian and Bartlett 1985). Wound botulism has been associated with wounds from trauma, surgery, injection drug use or sinusitis resulting from cocaine sniffing (CDC 1998). *C. botulinum* type A is the most common type in infections (Weber *et al.* 1993, Werner *et al.* 2000). During the last few years the number of wound botulism cases has increased drastically due to drug users injecting mainly black tar heroin (BTH) subcutaneously or intramuscularly (Werner *et al.* 2000, Brett *et al.* 2004, 2005a). BTH is typically heated in a spoon to dissolve the heroin in a weak solution of citric acid (Brett *et al.* 2004). Repeated injections of citric acid decreases the aerobicity of the muscle (Brett *et al.* 2004), and heating may cause the activation of spores carried in heroin (Werner *et al.* 2000, Brett *et al.* 2004).

Differing from foodborne intoxication, infant botulism is an infection resulting from ingestion of spores of *C. botulinum*, which may germinate, grow and form neurotoxin in the

intestinal lumen (Arnon 1980). A more detailed description of infant botulism is given in section 2.5. In rare cases, intestinal colonization and toxin production have been reported to occur in adults or in children older than one year (McCroskey and Hatheway 1988, Kobayashi *et al.* 2003).

In addition to the four recognized forms of botulism, a fifth manifestation of botulism, iatrogenic botulism, has recently been noted. Iatrogenic botulism is a rare consequence of injections of botulinum toxin for therapeutic or cosmetic purposes (Bakheit *et al.* 1997, Tugnoli *et al.* 2002, Ferreira *et al.* 2004b). Both oral and inhalation poisonings due to BoNT also appear to be possible (Park and Simpson 2003), although only one report exists of this kind of intoxication (Holzer 1962).

2.5 Infant botulism

2.5.1 Epidemiology and risk factors

The case definition of infant botulism used in the United States specifies infant botulism as an illness, consistent with the known paralysing action of botulinum toxin, in which *C. botulinum* toxin and/or organisms are identified in serum or faecal specimens (CDC 1997). Infant botulism, first described in late 1976 as a distinct clinical entity, is an infectious disease, caused by the absorption of botulinum toxin produced in the intestinal lumen of infants less than one year of age (Midura and Arnon 1976, Pickett *et al.* 1976). However, instead of being a new disease, there is evidence that already in 1931 a case of infant botulism was misdiagnosed as encephalitis (Arnon *et al.* 1979b). Based on the severity of the illness, infant botulism may be divided into three groups as follows: (1) mild, outpatient illness "failure to thrive", (2) paralysis, needing hospitalization and (3) sudden unexpected death of an infant (Arnon *et al.* 1982).

The most typical age of onset of infant botulism is between two weeks and six months, and the median age is 10 or 12 weeks (Arnon *et al.* 1981, Morris *et al.* 1983, Aureli *et al.* 2002). Thilo *et al.* (1993) reported onset at an age of six days, but according to a recent report, in the earliest case of infant botulism the symptoms began at 38 hours of age (Barash *et al.* 2005).

The food item first identified as a source of *C. botulinum* spores was honey (Arnon *et al.* 1979a), and this remained the only food item associated with infant botulism cases until 2005, when a possible link to infant formula milk was reported in the UK (Brett *et al.* 2005b, Johnson *et al.* 2005). However, as samples from the infant's home were not analysed, it could not be ascertained that the formula had not been contaminated from the environment (Brett *et al.* 2005b).

Besides honey, dust is another significant vehicle for infant botulism (Arnon *et al.* 1979a). Disruption of the surface soil, a dusty or windy environment or a recent construction site may contribute to exposure to the spores, as discussed by Thompson *et al.* (1980).

Of the possible risk factors for infant botulism, breast-feeding has been the most widely debated. In several surveys, among hospitalized patients the number of breast-fed infants has been shown to be higher than the number of formula-fed infants (Arnon et al. 1982, Morris et al. 1983, Spika et al. 1989), thus giving the impression that breast feeding might predispose to infant botulism. However, the protective effect of breast feeding was noted by Arnon et al. (1982), who observed that the hospitalized breast-fed patients were significantly older (13.8 \pm 6.7 weeks) than the formula-fed patients (7.6 \pm 2.9 weeks), and that human milk protects from the most fulminant form of infant botulism; there were no sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS) -like cases of infant botulism among the breast-fed infants. Mothers' colostrum has been shown to contain antibodies to C. botulinum (Arnon et al. 1982), and differences in the intestinal microflora of infants depend mainly on the diet; the intestinal microflora of formula-fed infants contains significantly more Clostridia than that of breast-fed infants (Benno et al. 1984). Differences in intestinal microflora may induce more rapid germination and toxin production in formula-fed infants. Sibship order has a significant association with acquisition of the illness, as fewer first-born children acquire infant botulism (Arnon et al. 1981), but gender seems to have no impact on developing the infection (Arnon *et al.* 1981, CDC 2002, 2004).

A report on a possible "asymptomatic carrier" (Thompson *et al.* 1980) has been questioned by researchers who claim that based on studies of hundreds of samples *C. botulinum* is not part of the normal intestinal microflora of infants (Arnon *et al.* 1981, Stark and Lee 1982a, 1982b, Murrell *et al.* 1993). Since the possibility of asymptomatic carriers is small, and, as discussed by Hatheway and McCroskey (1987), the coincidence between the carrier state and a neuroparalytic illness mimicking botulism is likely rare, the chance of a false-positive confirmation of *C. botulinum* being detected in intestinal or faecal specimens would be slight.

Although very rare, foodborne botulism has been shown to be a possible cause of botulism in infants (Armada *et al.* 2003). In this case, the weakness is rapidly progressive. The proper diagnosis is needed to be able to withdraw the toxic food from the market and to prevent the possible spread of an epidemic of botulism.

2.5.2 Toxin types associated with infant botulism cases

The majority of infant botulism cases are caused by *C. botulinum* group I types A and B (Midura 1996, CDC 2002, 2004), and the existence of both types in one patient has also

been documented (Douglas *et al.* 1980, Hatheway and McCroskey 1987). The high incidence of group I strains is presumably due to their optimal growth temperature being near human body temperature. However, all toxin types except type D have been detected or isolated from infants showing infant botulism-like symptoms. In four cases, the causative *C. botulinum* strain was discovered to be dual toxin-producer type BF, three of these cases occurring in the United States (Hatheway and McCroskey 1987, 1989, Barash and Arnon 2004) and one in the United Kingdom (Smith *et al.* 1989). The first and thus far the only case of infant botulism caused by *C. botulinum* type C was reported in Japan (Oguma *et al.* 1990). Although *C. botulinum* type G has not been fully established as a cause of either human or animal disease, Sonnabend *et al.* (1981) reported the occurrence of this type in intestines and type G toxin in the serum of an infant who had died unexpectedly and of unknown cause. Sonnabend *et al.* (1985) also detected organisms and toxins of types B, C and F in the intestinal samples of several suddenly deceased children.

Five cases of infant botulism caused by BoNT E-producing *Clostridium butyricum* have been reported in 1984-2002 in Italy (McCroskey *et al.* 1986, Fenicia *et al.* 2002). The first described type F infant botulism case (Hoffman *et al.* 1982) was later discovered to be caused by *Clostridium baratii* (Hall *et al.* 1985), and BoNT F-producing *C. baratii* has also apparently been the causative organism in other cases of infant botulism (Paisley *et al.* 1995, Barash *et al.* 2005, Keet *et al.* 2005).

2.5.3 Clinical symptoms and diagnostics

Epidemiological and clinical information suggests that the incubation period of infant botulism is less than one month (Spika et al. 1989). The spectrum of clinical symptoms is wide. The main clinical features include constipation, listlessness, lethargy, difficulty in sucking and swallowing, weak cry, general muscle weakness, and loss of head control (Midura 1996). In about half of the cases, respiratory failure is noted due to upper airway flaccidity and obstruction, aspiration or respiratory paralysis (Schechter 1999). The first sign is often constipation, which is defined as three or more days without defecation (Arnon and Chin 1979), and, as a consequence, one non-specific clinical feature is ileus (Kothare and Kassner 1995). However, the absence of constipation does not exclude infant botulism in an infant presenting with hypotonia (Rick et al. 1999, Mitchell and Tseng-Ong 2005). Infant botulism has even been diagnosed simultaneously with Clostridium difficileassociated diarrhoea (CDAD) (Schechter 1999, Fenicia et al. 2002), and as discussed by Schechter (1999), the colonic stasis caused by C. botulinum multiplication could increase an infant's susceptibility to, as well as the severity of, CDAD. The role of constipation in the course of illness has also been questioned; does it result from the illness or should the slow intestinal motility be considered a risk factor for the disease (Rick et al. 1999).

According to Arnon (1992), sepsis is the most common admission diagnosis for patients with infant botulism. Another differential diagnosis is disorders causing hypotonia, such as Guillain-Barré syndrome (GBS), which is the most frequent cause of acute flaccid paralysis (Jones 2000). Brain stem encephalitis, meningitis, pneumonia, hypothyroidism, myasthenia gravis, failure to thrive, hypotonia of unknown aetiology, poliomyelitis and disorders in amino acid metabolism are other diagnoses applied to patients whose illness is later established to be infant botulism (Johnson *et al.* 1979, Midura 1996).

Botulinum toxin is more commonly found in the faeces than in the serum of infant botulism patients (Midura 1979). The first report of detection of botulinum toxin in serum dates back to 1978 (Alexander *et al.* 1978). The toxin type most frequently detected in serum seems to be type A. In a survey of infant botulism in Argentina, type A botulinum toxin was detected in sera from 29 of 46 patients (63%) (Fernández *et al.* 1999), and, as reported by Hatheway and McCroskey (1987), type A toxin was detected in 8 of 22 (36%) and type B toxin in only 1 of 43 (2.3%) serum samples in infant botulism cases; however, twice as many infants with type B were tested than infants with type A. In an infant botulism case in Germany, type A toxin was detected in serum (Müller-Bunke *et al.* 2000). The reported levels of toxin detected in faeces are approximately 60 000 MLD₅₀, for both type A and type B (Paton *et al.* 1982, 1983).

The most probable site of infection is the large intestine, and therefore, detection of C. botulinum in faeces is often possible in infant botulism cases (Mills and Arnon 1987). C. botulinum may multiply in the intestinal lumen, reaching levels as high as 1.3×10^6 to 6.0×10^8 colony-forming units in faeces (Wilcke et al. 1980, Paton et al. 1982, 1983, Takahashi et al. 1988). C. botulinum type B has been detected in an infant's faecal samples collected within one week of the patient being transferred to hospital, using nested-PCR. The method, applied without an enrichment culture, was able to detect the toxin gene on the seventh day of the hospital stay but not later (Kakinuma et al. 1997). ELISA has also been used to detect type A and B toxins in faecal specimens of infant botulism patients. However, a significant cross-reactivity between type A and B antitoxins has been noted (Dezfulian et al. 1984).

Electrodiagnostic tests have been utilized in the diagnostics of infant botulism, and the typical electrodiagnostic triad is composed of low-amplitude compound muscle action potentials, tetanic or post-tetanic facilitation and absence of post-tetanic exhaustion (Gutierrez *et al.* 1994). However, false-negative findings have also been reported due to the special problems posed during the neonatal period and infancy, e.g. the difficulty in evaluating the morphology of the motor unit potentials (Graf *et al.* 1992, Sheth *et al.* 1999).

2.5.4 Treatment and prevention

The treatment of infant botulism is supportive, including comprehensive respiratory and nutritional support until spontaneous recovery occurs. When intensive care facilities are available, the prognosis is usually excellent (Schreiner *et al.* 1991). Although rare, recurrence of infant botulism is sometimes observed (Schreiner *et al.* 1991, Ravid *et al.* 2000). The clinical condition of the patient may be markedly improved even before the level of toxin reaches the maximum (Paton *et al.* 1982). Due to the sepsis-like symptoms, infants are often treated with antibiotics, including aminoglycosides, which may further potentiate the neurotoxic effect of the botulinum toxin (Krishna and Puri 2001). In addition to the potentiating effect of aminoglycoside antibiotics, antibiotic treatment can enhance the quantity of toxin released in the intestinal lumen upon vegetative cell death and lysis. Antibiotic therapy is thus not part of the treatment protocol for uncomplicated infant botulism (Midura 1996).

Human botulism immunoglobulin treatment of hospitalized patients has been shown to significantly shorten the hospital stay, and is now accepted for use in infant botulism cases (Arnon *et al.* 2003, Thompson *et al.* 2005). Prior to the development of human immunoglobulin, no suitable antitoxin treatment was available, as the equine-derived immunoglobulin was not recommended for treating infant botulism due to possible hypersensitivity reactions (Black and Gunn 1980, Fox *et al.* 2005).

To prevent of infant botulism, immunization of the mother by vaccination might be an alternative. However, this should be done before pregnancy (Brent 2003).

2.5.5 Occurrence

The first cases of infant botulism were reported in the United States (Midura and Arnon 1976, Pickett *et al.* 1976) and this is the most common form of botulism in the US today (CDC 2004), the annual incidence being two cases per 100 000 live births (Reddy *et al.* 2003). In 2003, infant botulism represented 81 of the 130 reported cases of botulism intoxications (CDC 2004). Infant botulism has also been described on four other continents: Asia, Australia, Europe and South America.

The first case of infant botulism outside the US took place in 1978 in England (Turner *et al.* 1978), and the first case in the European continent was reported in 1981, in former Czechoslovakia (Neubauer and Milácek 1981). The first European case of infant botulism demonstrated to be associated with honey was reported in Italy (Fenicia *et al.* 1993), and it was caused by *C. botulinum* type B. In Germany, one to two cases of infant botulism are reported every year (Böhnel *et al.* 2001). In the Netherlands, the first infant

botulism case was reported as late as 2000, but since then, two more cases have emerged (Wolters 2001, Thomasse *et al.* 2005).

In the Nordic countries, the first case of infant botulism was reported by Jansson *et al.* (1985) in Sweden, following reports from Denmark (Balslev *et al.* 1997, Jung and Ottoson 2001) and Norway (Tølløfsrud *et al.* 1998, Anonymous 1999, Hasseltvedt and Hoel 1999). In most of these cases, a history of honey consumption was reported. No infant botulism cases have been reported in Finland.

In South America, infant botulism has only been described in Argentina, where a total of 146 cases of infant botulism were diagnosed between 1982 and 1997, all caused by *C. botulinum* type A (Fernández *et al.* 1999). In Australia, the first case of infant botulism was reported in 1978 (Shield *et al.* 1978), and in the 10-year period from 1980 to 1989, six cases of infant botulism occurred in South Australia, all of the patients being male. Four of the cases were caused by *C. botulinum* type B and two by type A (Thomas 1993). In Asia, the first laboratory-confirmed case of infant botulism took place in 1986, in Japan (Noda *et al.* 1988). It was caused by type A, which was also isolated from the honey fed to the infant (Noda *et al.* 1988, Takahashi *et al.* 1988). According to a review by Ying and Shuyan (1986), one case of infant botulism may have occurred before 1984 in China, but no additional information is given for this case. During the following 10-year period a total of 14 cases were reported in Japan (Kozaki *et al.* 1998).

Despite its normally sporadic incidence, infant botulism has also been reported to exist as clusters of more than one infant being affected in a restricted area during a short period (Istre *et al.* 1986, Reddy *et al.* 2003).

The low incidence of infant botulism in many countries may be underestimated. Due to the numerous differential diagnoses suitable for the variable symptoms of infant botulism, such as constipation, failure to thrive and even sudden death of an infant, cases of infant botulism may have been overlooked. The lack of easily performed diagnostic tests for infant botulism may add to the number of misdiagnosed cases.

2.5.6 Association with sudden infant death syndrome

Infant botulism has been suggested to be one cause of sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS), according to a survey of specimens from 280 dead infants in 1978 (Arnon *et al.* 1978). In addition to detecting the *C. botulinum* organism in the samples of 4.3% of the 211 cases defined as SIDS, a highly similar age distribution was noted between infant botulism patients and SIDS patients (Arnon *et al.* 1978). Sonnabend *et al.* (1985) detected botulinum toxin of different types or both toxin and organisms from autopsy specimens of 9 out of 59 infants confirmed as SIDS. The toxin types detected were A, B, C, F and G. In four of the cases, the toxin was also found in the serum. Böhnel *et al.* (2001) highlighted the

importance of infant botulism as a cause of SIDS, reporting an incidence as high as 20% of *C. botulinum* organisms or toxins in the specimens of 75 SIDS children. By contrast, Byard *et al.* (1992) suggested that routine postmortem culture of *C. botulinum* in the cases of SIDS would be of limited value, as no infant botulism cases were detected among 248 SIDS infants during a 10-year prospective study.

The age-related peak incidence of both SIDS and infant botulism correlates with the introduction of solid foods to the diet (Pottgen and Hillegass 1977). Arnon *et al.* (1981) have estimated that only 2600 vegetative cells of *C. botulinum* would contain a lethal amount of toxin to the infant, but as it is unlikely that the toxin from all of the cells is absorbed, the number of *C. botulinum* vegetative cells to produce a lethal amount of toxin for a 7-kg infant is likely to range from 2.6×10^6 to 2.6×10^9 .

The influence of nutrition on infant botulism presenting SIDS has been discussed. According to a survey by Arnon *et al.* (1982), a strong association exists between breast feeding and hospitalization for infant botulism; however, 8 of 10 cases of SIDS linked to *C. botulinum* infection had been entirely formula-fed. The remaining two cases had not been given human milk in ten or more weeks preceding death. It thus seems that nursing may moderate the severity at the onset of infant botulism (Arnon *et al.* 1982). The protection is also supposed to depend in part on the presence, the specificity, and the titre of antibodies in human milk (Arnon 1984).

2.6 Clostridium botulinum and honey

2.6.1 Honey production

"Honey is the natural sweet substance produced by honey bees from the nectar of plants or from secretions of living parts of plants or excretions of plant sucking insects on the living parts of plants, which the bees collect, transform by combining with specific substances of their own, deposit, dehydrate, store and leave in the honey comb to ripen and mature" (Codex Alimentarius 2001).

For thousands of years, bees have been kept to get honey, beeswax and propolis. Today, beekeeping is as much a hobby as a form of industry. Bees (*Apis mellifera*) collect nectar, with a water content of approximately 55%, from flowering plants, which, after being stored in honey combs to diminish the water content to 17-18%, will turn into a ripened honey. When the honey is ripe, the bees cap the cells with beeswax.

To make honey production more effective, bees are given wax foundations, imprinted with the shapes of hexagonal cells. Using the foundation as the basis, bees build wax cells in which honey and pollen are stored and eggs are laid. A typical artificial beehive is constructed of several wooden or styrofoam hive bodies, in which there are ten

wooden frames containing one foundation apiece. Hive bodies are placed one on top of another to form the complete beehive.

Honey is collected from the combs by uncapping the honey cells using a specific tool or device, and placing the uncapped frame of combs in a centrifugal extractor, which spins the honey from the combs into the extractor. Extracted honey is drained through a spigot into a storage tank. Before entering the tank, honey goes through a strainer that filters out large debris such as dead bees and pieces of wax. By letting honey stand in the storage tank, small debris is allowed to rise to the top of the tank, where it is removed before placing the honey into jars. The emptied frames with the ready-built combs are then either put back in the hive for the next season or melted down to produce new foundations.

2.6.2 Microbiological characteristics of honey and propolis

Honey is a pure natural substance, mostly composed of different sugars, the monosaccharides fructose and glucose being the main components, with average proportions of 38% and 32%, respectively (White 1978, Qiu et al. 1999). In addition to fructose, glucose and 17-18% moisture, honey contains a selection of over 20 different sugars, with their total proportion being ca. 9%. The rest of the honey, about 3%, is made up of small amounts of other substances such as proteins, vitamins and minerals (White 1978). However, the composition of honey varies greatly according to the foraging areas of the bees (Qiu et al. 1999, Serrano et al. 2004). The moisture content is recommended to be no more than 20%, and the level of hydroxymethylfurfural (HMF), which is related to the ageing of honey, to not exceed 40 mg/kg, excluding honey produced in tropical areas, for which the highest level of HMF allowed is 80 mg/kg (Codex Alimentarius 2001). Due to the high sugar content, an average pH of 3.9 and water activity between 0.5 and 0.6 (White 1978), microorganisms are not able to grow in ripe honey, and the only microorganisms present are spores of certain bacteria and yeasts. If the moisture content is increased to more than 20%, the yeast spores may germinate and cause spoilage by fermentation. Spores of the genus *Bacillus* are regularly found in honey, and organisms of the genus *Clostridium* may also be present (Snowdon and Cliver 1996). However, once introduced into the honey, several vegetative pathogenic bacteria have also been able to survive at low temperature storage conditions for as long as 8-34 days (Tysset and Durand 1973).

Inhibitory activity of honey against different bacteria has been reported in several studies (Molan *et al.* 1988, Willix *et al.* 1992, Taormina *et al.* 2001, Mundo *et al.* 2004, Alnaqdy *et al.* 2005, Lusby *et al.* 2005). In addition to its slight acidity and osmolarity, the antimicrobial effect of honey is mainly due to the generation of hydrogen peroxidase via glucose oxidase (Dustmann 1979). The factors contributing to the bacterial inhibition of honey are presented in Table 3. However, the sensitivity of bacteria to the inhibitory effect

of honey seems to vary depending on the composition of each batch of honey (Molan *et al.* 1988, Willix *et al.* 1992, Mundo *et al.* 2004, Lusby *et al.* 2005). Due to its antibacterial activity, honey has been used to heal infected wounds for thousands of years, but it has also more recently gained attention for its applicability in wound management (Lusby *et al.* 2005). While no honey-related cases of wound botulism have been reported, the possibility exists of honey-derived spores being a source of wound botulism. The antibacterial activity of honey is heat-labile, but according to Molan and Allen (1996), honey sterilized with gamma-irradiation does not lose its antibacterial effectiveness, and could thus be used in alternative wound management.

Besides honey and beeswax, bees produce propolis, colloquially referred to as "bee glue". It is a resinous substance collected from various plant sources and used to seal holes in honeycombs and to coat parts of the hive (Burdock 1998). Although the chemical composition of propolis may vary depending on plant origin, geographic origin or breed of the bees (Kujumgiev 1999, Bankova 2005, Silici and Kutluca 2005), the antibacterial activity of propolis, especially against Gram-positive bacteria and yeasts, has consistently been shown (Grange and Davey 1990, Dobrowolski *et al.* 1991, Marcucci 1995, Kujumgiev 1999, Popova *et al.* 2005, Silici and Kutluca 2005, Uzel *et al.* 2005), and it is higher than that of honey (Miorin *et al.* 2003).

Table 3. Factors contributing to the inhibitory activity of honey.

High osmotic pressure as a consequence of high sugar content

Low water activity

Low protein content

Low pH value

Low redox potential due to the high number of reducing sugars

High viscosity

The glucose oxidase system forming hydrogen peroxide

Other antimicrobial agents such as flavonoids, lysozyme, phenolic acids and terpenes

2.6.3 Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* in honey

Honey is a complex material for microbiological investigation. High sugar content, low pH and the existence of different oxidases inhibit microorganisms from growing in honey, but also make the detection of these organisms more difficult. In addition, the high viscosity of honey complicates its use as a sample material. Several methods, including dilution, centrifugation, dialysis and membrane filtration, have been developed to overcome these difficulties.

The first method described for honey analysis was dialysis (Sugiyama *et al.* 1978). A 25-g honey sample was diluted in distilled water before performing a 24-h dialysis. After the dialysis, the samples were transferred to TPGY broth containing cooked meat, kept in an 80°C water bath for 25 min and incubated at 37°C for 4 days. For routine analysis of honey samples, dialysis is a time-consuming and a laborious method.

Midura *et al.* (1979) described two methods, dilution and centrifugation, for honey samples. In the first method, the supernatant gained from centrifugation was applied for toxin detection, while in the second method the supernatant was discarded. Sediments were inoculated in enrichment broths, and some of the broths were also heated in a 70°C water bath for 15 min. Incubation was performed at 30°C for 10 days. A few years later, Huhtanen *et al.* (1981) noticed that the supernatant, not used for culturing the organism, may also contain spores of *C. botulinum*, thus recommending that the supernatant be included in the analysis. The incubation temperature used in this method does not favour group I organisms, known to be the most frequent causes of infant botulism. To evaluate the possible risk for infant botulism, the incubation of honey samples should also be performed also at the optimal growth temperature of group I strains, i.e. 35-40°C.

Membrane filtration has been applied to detect spores from honey diluted in distilled water containing 1% Tween 80 solution (Hauschild and Hilsheimer 1983). The diluted samples were kept in a water bath at 65°C for 30 min before the filtration, and after filtration the filters were transferred to TPGY broth for 7 days of incubation at 35°C.

Direct inoculation of honey into a liver-cooked meat medium (Hartgen, 1980), cooked meat medium (Huhtanen *et al.* 1981, Rall *et al.* 2003), fluid thioglycollate medium (Huhtanen *et al.* 1981), Robertson's medium (Hetland 1986) or TPGY medium (Mäde *et al.* 2000, Rall *et al.* 2003) has also been reported, as has dilution of honey with a saline solution before inoculating the solution in Robertson's medium (Schocken-Iturrino *et al.* 1999).

In the aforementioned studies, the detection of *C. botulinum* was performed using the mouse bioassay, excluding the study by Rall *et al.* (2003), who conducted a microscopic analysis of the enrichment medium in addition to biochemical tests of the colonies, and Mäde *et al.* (2000), who detected *C. botulinum* after enrichment using DNA extraction and PCR. However, no comparison of pre-processing methods to detect *C. botulinum* in honey by PCR has been performed, despite PCR being known to be a sensitive method, easily inhibited by various components in foods and other sample material. Also the inhibitory effect of sucrose has been demonstrated by Rossen *et al.* (1992).

2.6.4 Prevalence of Clostridium botulinum in honey

The prevalence of *C. botulinum* spores in honey samples has been estimated in several studies, and, according to all previous results, the mean prevalence is approximately 4% (Table 4), varying up to 20% in different countries (Table 5). Despite the relatively high number of samples studied, *C. botulinum* spores have not been detected in honey produced in Canada, France, Germany and Norway (Flemming and Stojanowic 1980, Hartgen 1980, Hetland 1986, Hauschild *et al.* 1988, Nakano *et al.* 1990, Delmas *et al.* 1994). The incubation time, 4-10 days, does not seem to correlate with the number of positive samples observed, and positive samples have been detected with all methods used (Table 4). The types most often detected are A and B, with type C being detected only by Nakano *et al.* (1990), but it was present in as many as ten samples and isolated from three of them. Type D has been observed and isolated only by Schocken-Iturrino *et al.* (1999) in Brazilian honey.

Midura *et al.* (1979) noted that *C. botulinum* spores are unevenly distributed in honey. As it is difficult to obtain a homogeneous sample from honey, examination of several samples is recommended. Uneven distribution of spores also makes it difficult to perform a reliable quantitative analysis. In the majority of honey samples studied, the number of spores is low; however, Nakano and Sakaguchi (1991) did report an unusually high quantity of type F spores (Table 4). In honey samples with a known association with infant botulism, the number of spores has been at the level of thousands of spores/kg (Table 4).

The contamination routes of C. botulinum spores in honey remain obscure. Huhtanen $et\ al.\ (1981)$ inoculated bee colonies experimentally with spores of C. botulinum by feeding them sugar solution containing 1.6×10^5 spores. A number of spores equal to the original number introduced to the bees, was shown to accumulate in the honey over a five-week period, but the number of spores was not increased in the beehive. Nakano $et\ al.\ (1994)$ demonstrated that C. botulinum spores are able to germinate and vegetative bacteria can multiply under aerobic conditions in dead bees and pupae. However, dead bees and diseased pupae are efficiently removed from the beehive by the bees, and thus, do not pose a significant risk in healthy colonies. No beehive-derived material except dead bees has been shown to constitute a material suitable for germination and multiplication of C. botulinum spores.

Table 4. Prevalence and quantity of *Clostridium botulinum* in honey.

Survey	Samples purchased from	Sample preparation method ^a	Sample size (g)	Incubation time/temperature	No. of positive samples/ Total no. of samples (%)	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> detected	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> isolated	Associated with illness	Quantity of spores (per kg)
Aureli et al. 1983	Italy	DC	10	7 d/30°C	0/107	NDb	NI ^c	No	NO ^d
Berry et al. 1987	UK	DC and MF	20	NR ^e	0/122	ND	NI	No	NO
Centorbi et al. 1994	Argentina	DC	20	7 d/30°C	1/42 (2)	A(1)	NI	No	1*
Criseo et al. 1993	Italy	DC	20	10 d/35±1°C	2/39 (7)	B(2)	B(2)	No	3*
Delmas et al. 1994	France	Dialysis	25	4 d/35°C	0/116	ND	NI	No	NO
Du <i>et al</i> . 1991 ^f	Taiwan	Dialysis	-	-	2/152(1)	B(2)	-	No	_
Flemming and Stojanowic 1980	Germany	Dialysis	25	4 d/37°C	0/92	ND	NI	No	NO
Guilfoyle and Yager 1983	USA	Dialysis	25	7 d/35°C	0/48	ND	NI	No	NO
Hartgen 1980	Germany	DI	1	7 d/30°C	0/210	ND	NI	No	NO
Hauschild <i>et al.</i> 1988	Canada	MF	75	7 d/35°C	0/43	ND	NI	No	<1
Hauschild et al. 1988	Canada	DC and MF	75	7 d/35°C	0/106	ND	NI	No	<1
Hauschild et al. 1988	Canada	DC and MF	75	7 d/35°C	1/1 (100)	A(1)	NI	Yes	8×10^{3}
Hetland 1986	Norway	DI and dialysis	5 or 25	4 d/37°C	0/134	ND	NI	No	NO
Huhtanen et al. 1981	USA	DC and DI	2 0	7 d/30°C	10/80 (13)	A(NR), B(NR)	NI	No	7*
Kautter et al. 1982	USA	Dialysis	25	4 d/37°C	2/100(2)	A(2)	NI	No	0.8*
Midura et al. 1979	USA	DC	30	10 d/30°C	0/81	ND	NI	No	NO
Midura <i>et al</i> . 1979	USA	DC	30	10 d/30°C	9/9 (100)	A(2), B(7)	A(2), B(7)	Yes	$5-80 \times 10^{3}$
Monetto et al. 1999	Argentina	DC	20	7 d/30°C	2/44 (5)	Af(1), F(1)	Af(1), F(1)	No	<1000
Monetto et al. 1999	Argentina	DC	20	7 d/30°C	1/1 (100)	A(1)	A(1)	Yes	15×10^{3}
Mäde et al. 2000	Germany	DI	25	5 d/30°C	1/52 (2)	A(1)	A(1)	No	0.8*
Nakano et al. 1990	Japan	DC	20	7 d/30°C	23/270 ^g (9)	A(11), B(2), C(10), F (1)	A(11), B(1), C(3), F (1)	No	5*
Nakano and Sakaguchi 1991	Japan	DC	20	7 d/30°C	1/36 (3)	F(1)	F(1)	No	$36-60 \times 10^3$

Table 4. Continued.

Survey	Samples purchased from	Sample preparation method	Sample size (g)	Incubation time/temperature	No. of positive samples/ Total no. of samples (%)	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> detected	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> isolated	Associated with illness	Quantity of spores (per kg)
Rall et al. 2003	Brazil	DI	8	7 d/35°C or 28°C	3/100 (3)	$NS^{h}(3)$	NI	No	NO
Schocken-Iturrino <i>et al</i> . 1999	Brazil	DI	10	5-10 d/37°C	6/85 (7)	A(2), B(1), D(3)	A(2), B(1), D(1)	No	7*
Sugiyama <i>et al</i> . 1978	USA	Dialysis	75-125	4 d/37°C	18/241 (7)	A(11), B(7)	NI	No	80-280

^aSample preparation methods: DC, dilution-centrifugation method, (Midura *et al.*1979); MF, membrane filtration method, (Hauschild and Hilsheimer 1983); DI, direct inoculation of honey into enrichment broth.

^bND, not detected.

^cNI, not isolated.

^dNO, not observable.

^eNR, not reported.

^fArticle in Chinese. The results are based on the English summary.

^gOne sample contained two types of *C. botulinum* spores.

^hNS, not specified.

^{*}Number of spores is estimated by author using most probabale number method for a single dilution

Table 5. Prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* spores in honey of different countries.

Country	No. of positive samples/ Total no. of samples (%)	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> detected	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> isolated	References
Argentina	8/103 (8)	A(4), Af(1), D(1), F(2)	A(2), F(2)	Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990, Nakano and Sakaguchi 1991, Centorbi <i>et al.</i> 1994, Monetto <i>et al.</i> 1999
Australia	0/6	ND^{a}	NI^b	Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1999, Delmas <i>et al.</i> 1994
Brazil	8/108 (7)	A(2), B(1), D(3), NS ^c (2)	A(2), B(1), D(1)	Schocken-Iturrino et al. 1999, Rall et al. 2003
Canada	0/156	ND	NI NI	Hartgen 1980, Hauschild <i>et al.</i> 1988, Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990, Delmas <i>et al.</i> 1994
China	9/79 (11)	A(3), B(2), C(4)	A(3), B(1)	Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990, Delmas <i>et al.</i> 1994
former CSSR	0/1	ND	NI	Hartgen 1980
France	0/92	ND	NI	Nakano et al. 1990, Delmas et al. 1994
Germany	0/282	ND	NI	Flemming and Stojanowic 1980, Hartgen 1980
Hungary	1/18 (6)	$A(1), C(1)^d$	A(1), C(1)	Hartgen 1980, Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990, Delmas <i>et al.</i> 1994
Italy	2/146 (1)	B(2)	B(2)	Aureli et al. 1983, Criseo et al. 1993
Japan	6/65 (9)	A(3), C(3)	A(3), C(1)	Hartgen 1980, Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990, Nakano and Sakaguchi 1991
Mexico	1/5 (20)	C(1)	NI	Hartgen 1980, Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990, Delmas <i>et al.</i> 1994
New Zealand	0/1	ND	NI	Hartgen 1980
Norway	0/134	ND	NI	Hetland, 1986
Romania	0/1	ND	NI	Delmas et al. 1994
Russia	0/1	ND	NI	Delmas et al. 1994
Spain	1/7 (14)	A(1)	A(1)	Nakano et al. 1990, Delmas et al. 1994
Turkey	0/1	ND	NI	Delmas et al. 1994
UK	0/1	ND	NI	Nakano et al. 1990
USA	32/404 (8)	A(13), B(14), NS(5)	A(2), B(7)	Sugiyama <i>et al.</i> 1978, Midura <i>et al.</i> 1979, Hartgen 1980, Huhtanen <i>et al.</i> 1981, Nakano <i>et al.</i> 1990
former USSR	0/4	ND	NI	Nakano et al. 1990
Vietnam	0/1	ND	NI	Delmas et al. 1994

^aND, not detected.

2.6.5 Honey and infant botulism

In early epidemiological studies, approximately 30% of infant botulism cases in California were associated with the ingestion of honey containing botulinal spores (Arnon *et al.* 1979a, Chin *et al.* 1979). After public notification, only 12 of the 160 patients (7.5%) diagnosed with infant botulism between 1993 and 1997 had received honey (Schechter 1999). In Europe, a history of honey consumption has been reported for more than half of the infant botulism cases (Aureli *et al.* 2002). The minimum infective dose of *C. botulinum*

^bNI, not isolated.

^cNS, not specified.

^dOne sample contained *C. botulinum* spores of types A and C.

spores for an infant is not known, but from exposure to honey containing botulinal spores it has been estimated to be as low as 10-100 spores (Arnon *et al.* 1979a). Paradoxically, honey is a traditional remedy to calm crying babies. This has been given some scientific basis by Ramenghi *et al.* (2001), who showed that oral administration of honey significantly reduces the cry response to painful experiences in newborn babies, as compared with the effect of placebo.

3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

This thesis is based on the previously recognized association between honey and infant botulism. The studies were conducted in order to:

- 1. examine the involvement of *Clostridium botulinum* in a case of sudden infant death syndrome (I),
- 2. develop a method for efficient and sensitive detection of *C. botulinum* spores in honey using polymerase chain reaction (II),
- 3. optimize a pulsed-field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) method for the analysis of *C. botulinum* group I, and evaluate the genetic diversity of *C. botulinum* group I using PFGE (III-V),
- 4. determine the prevalence and quantity of *C. botulinum* spores in honey sold in Finland, and study the prevalence of *C. botulinum* spores in honey produced in the Nordic countries (II, IV),
- 5. evaluate the contamination routes of *C. botulinum* in the honey production environment, and develop prevention measures to decrease the contamination level (V).

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1 Sampling in a case of a sudden infant death syndrome (I)

Autopsy specimens of the serum, faeces, intestine and spleen of a suddenly deceased, 11-week-old infant were collected by a pathologist. In addition, the opened package of the infant's last meal of corn gruel was examined. Family members of the deceased child were interviewed, and household samples, including soil from flowerpots and a vacuum cleaner dust bag, were collected. The interview covered questions about the previous health of the infant, feeding and nursing habits, nearby environment, possible pets and travelling. A permission to examine the tissue samples was obtained from the National Authority for Medicolegal Affairs (decision number 3380/32/200/01).

4.2 Bacterial strains (II, III)

To compare three different methods for detecting botulinal spores from honey using PCR, a spore mixture containing equal concentrations of three strains of *C. botulinum* type A (62A, ATCC 25763A, NCTC 7272A) and a mixture containing equal concentrations of four strains of *C. botulinum* type B (proteolytic strains 133-4803B, 213B, 126B and non-proteolytic strain 2B) were used (II).

In Study III, the suitability of different enzymes for a molecular epidemiological analysis of group I *C. botulinum* by PFGE was tested using five strains of proteolytic *C. botulinum*: two of type A (ATCC 3502, ATCC 19397), two of type B (ATCC 2743, FT 243) and one of type F (ATCC 25764). To evaluate the diversity of group I *C. botulinum*, a total of 55 strains from culture collections of the Department of Food and Environmental Hygiene, University of Helsinki, and the Institute of Food Research, Norwich, UK, were studied (III). Of these strains, 19 were of type A, 28 of type B and three of type F, and five strains contained the toxin gene for both type A and type B. The strains included both European and American isolates. Each of the strains; ATCC 3502, ATCC 19397, ATCC 7948, NCTC 2012, ATCC 25763, ATCC 25764 and ATCC 35415, were initially obtained from more than one laboratory.

4.3 Development of honey preparation method prior to PCR (II)

Three honey sample preparation methods; dilution, centrifugation and supernatant filtration (SF), were evaluated for their efficacy to detect *C. botulinum* from 25-g honey samples inoculated with 0, 0.1, 1, 10 and 100 spores/g honey. In the dilution method, the inoculated

honey samples were suspended in 25 ml of distilled water (1:1 w/v) and incubated in a water bath at 65°C for 30 min. Each suspension was then poured into a one-litre bottle containing 450 ml of trypticase-peptone-glucose-yeast extract (TPGY) broth (Lilly *et al.* 1971), corresponding to a honey dilution ratio of 1:20. In the centrifugation method, all samples were diluted in 225 ml of 1% Tween 80 (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) solution in a 65°C water bath for 30 min and centrifuged for 30 min at 8700-9000 × g. The precipitate was then transferred into 9 ml of TPGY broth. In the SF method, membrane filtration was combined with centrifugation so that the supernatant was used instead of the precipitate. Spores were captured from the supernatant by filtering the supernatant through a 0.45-µm filter with a diameter of 47 mm (Millipore, Bedford, MA, USA). The filter was then inoculated into 9 ml of TPGY broth.

After incubating the TPGY broths under anaerobic conditions for five days at 30°C, 1 ml from each tube and bottle was transferred into a fresh 9-ml TPGY broth for a further incubation of 16 h under the same conditions. Cells from 1 ml of this overnight culture were then washed with TE (Tris-HCl 10 mM [pH 7.5], EDTA 1 mM [pH 8.0]) buffer and made into a template for PCR.

4.4 PFGE analysis (I, III-V)

4.4.1 DNA preparations (I, III-V)

After being incubated anaerobically at 37°C for 2 days, single colonies of pure cultures were picked from blood agar plates and inoculated into 10-ml TPGY broths and incubated for 16 h at 37°C. DNA isolation was performed according to a previously described method (I) (Hielm et al. 1998) or with slight modifications (III-V). Briefly, a 4-ml volume of the 16-h culture was chilled on ice, and cells were harvested by centrifugation (1100 \times g) at 4°C and suspended in PIV buffer (10 mM Tris [pH 7.5], 1 M NaCl) supplemented with 10% (v/v) formaldehyde solution. The cell suspensions were kept on ice for 1 h with gently shaking every 15 min. The cells were then washed twice with PIV buffer and resuspended in 1 ml of double-strength lysis solution (12 mM Tris [pH 7.5], 2 M NaCl, 200 mM EDTA [pH 8.0], 1% Brij 58, 0.4% deoxycholate, 1% sodium lauroyl sarcosine, 40 µl of RNase/ml, 2 mg of lysozyme/ml, 40 U of mutanolysin/ml). A volume of 500 μl of each cell suspension was mixed with an equal amount of 2% (wt/vol) low-melting-point agarose (InCert agarose, Cambrex Bio Science, Rockland, ME, USA) and cast in GelSyringe dispensers (New England Biolabs, Beverly, MA, USA). The gel plugs formed were then incubated in lysis solution (6 mM Tris [pH 7.5], 1 M NaCl, 100 mM EDTA [pH 8.0], 0.5% Brij 58, 0.2% deoxycholate, 0.5% sodium lauroyl sarcosine, 20 µl of RNase/ml, 1 mg of lysozyme/ml, 20 U of mutanolysin/ml) with gentle shaking at 37°C overnight. The next day, the plugs were

rinsed with TE buffer, and the DNA isolation was completed by washing the plugs twice with ESP (0.5 M EDTA [pH 8.0], 10% sodium lauroyl sarcosine, 100 μg of proteinase K/ml) at 50°C for 3 h. The inactivation of proteinase K was performed with Pefablock SC (Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany) at 37°C overnight. On the third day, the plugs were washed with TE buffer twice at 37°C for 2 h with gentle shaking.

4.4.2 Restriction enzyme digestions (I, III-V)

In Study III, nine rare-cutting restriction enzymes; *Apa*I, *Asc*I, *Mlu*I, *Nru*I, *Pme*I, *Rsr*II, *Sac*II, *Sma*I and *Xho*I (New England Biolabs), were chosen to test the cleavage of DNA of proteolytic *C. botulinum*. Samples were electrophoresed at 8°C through a 1% (wt/vol) agarose gel (Seakem Gold agarose, BMA) in 0.5-x TBE buffer (Amresco, Solon, OH, USA) at 200 V for 20-22 h with a Gene Navigator system (Pharmacia, Uppsala, Sweden) equipped with a hexagonal electrode. Different pulse-time ramps were tested when necessary to determine the optimal running conditions. Low Range PFG marker (New England Biolabs) was used for fragment size evaluation.

In Studies IV and V, the DNA was digested using rare-cutting restriction enzyme *Sac*II (New England Biolabs), and a running protocol with a pulse-time ramp of 1-26 s for 22 h at 200 V was applied.

In Study I, the DNA was digested using two rare-cutting restriction enzymes, *Sma*I and *Xho*I (New England Biolabs). With *Sma*I, the running time was 22 h using a pulse-time ramp of 1-26 s, and with *Xho*I 18 h using a pulse-time ramp of 1-15 s.

4.4.3 Imaging the PFGE results (I, III-V)

After electrophoresis, the gel was stained for 30 min in running buffer or in distilled water containing $0.5 \mu g/ml$ of ethidium bromide. The gel was destained in pure running buffer or in distilled water for at least 2 h. DNA fragment sizes were estimated by comparing their running lengths with those of molecular weight markers. The gels were photographed using the AlphaImager 2000 documentation system (Alpha Innotech, San Leandro, CA, USA).

4.4.4 PFGE profile analysis (I, III-IV)

Fingerprint profiles of the isolates were analysed with BioNumerics software version 3.5 (Applied Maths, Sint-Martens-Latem, Belgium). Similarity between all pairs was expressed by the Dice coefficient correlation, and Unweighted Pair-Grouping Method of Averages (UPGMA) clustering was used to construct the dendrogram. The position tolerance was set

at 2.0% (III, IV) or at 3.0% (V), with no increase towards the end of the profile, and the optimization value was set at 0.5%.

4.5 Sampling of honey and materials related to honey production (II, IV, V)

Altogether 448 extracted and 256 comb honey samples were collected in Studies II, IV and V. In Study I, a total of 114 extracted honey samples were obtained from Finnish beekeepers and 76 samples from honey imported to Finland. In Study III, 294 samples from extracted and comb honey produced in Denmark, Norway and Sweden were collected via national beekeepers' associations.

In a follow-up survey (V), a total of 1168 samples of honey and other materials related to honey production were collected from a total of 100 apiaries from 37 beekeepers during a three-year period (2001-2003). Samples included bees, beebread, feeding sugar, honey, honeycomb, pollen grains and soil. The sampling was divided into two periods each year.

4.6 Sample preparation (II, IV, V)

All extracted honey (II, IV, V), comb honey (IV, V) and feeding sugar (V) samples were prepared according to the SF method before PCR. The other samples in Study V (bees, beebread, pollen grains and soil) were examined by performing direct one-gram inoculations into 10-ml TPGY broths, producing 2-20 repetitions, the number of repetitions depending on the amount of each sample material available. Beebread, which is composed of pollen packed in beeswax cells, was divided before weighing into two portions: pollen and beeswax. All tubes were kept in a water bath at 65°C for 30-45 min to diminish the number of vegetative organisms and induce the germination of botulinal spores.

In Study I, the tissue samples were inoculated in several parallel TPGY broths. The household samples were also inoculated in TPGY medium, each subsample weighing 1.0 g or 0.5 g for soil and dust, respectively.

All TPGY broths were incubated in anaerobic conditions at 30°C and parallel tubes at 37°C to enable the germination and growth of non-proteolytic and proteolytic strains of *C. botulinum*, respectively (II-V), excluding the broths in Study II, which were incubated at 30°C.

4.7 PCR analysis (I-V)

A volume of 1 ml of the TPGY cultures was further transferred to fresh TPGY medium for overnight culturing. Cells from 1 ml of this culture were then washed with TE buffer, and 1 µl of the cell suspension was used as a template for PCR.

In Study II and with certain strains in Study III, previously described primer sets for the *botA* and *botB* genes were used in PCR analysis (Franciosa *et al.* 1994) at concentrations of 0.4 μM. For amplification of gene fragments, the following thermal profile was used: 10 min of denaturation at 98°C before adding the DNA polymerase (Dynazyme, Finnzymes, Espoo, Finland), after which there were 28 cycles with 30 s of denaturation at 94°C, 30 s of annealing at 50°C and 80 s of extension at 72°C, ending with an extension of 2 min at 72°C.

In Studies I and III-V, a previously described multiplex-PCR method targeted to botA, botB, botE and botF genes (Lindström et al. 2001), with slight modifications, was applied to detect C. botulinum types A, B, E and F. The 50-μl volume of the reaction mixture contained 1 μl of cell suspension as template, 0.26 μM of each primer (Sigma-Genosys Ltd., Cambridgeshire, UK), 190 nM of each deoxynucleotide triphosphate (dNTP Mix, Finnzymes), 28 mM Tris-HCl, 69 mM KCl, 4.1 mM MgCl and 2 U of DNA polymerase (DynaZyme, Finnzymes). The polymerase enzyme was added after an initial denaturation of 10 min at 98°C. Each PCR cycle consisted of denaturation at 95°C for 30 s, annealing at 60°C for 25 s, and extension at 72°C for 85 s. The cycles were repeated 27 times and followed by a final extension at 72°C for 3 min. The PCR products were visualized in agarose gel electrophoresis using 2% agarose gels (I.D.N.A. agarose, BioWhittaker Molecular Applications, Rockland, ME, USA). All PCR reactions were reproduced.

4.8 Isolation of Clostridium botulinum (I, II, IV, V)

C. botulinum was isolated from PCR-positive samples by plating 0.1 ml of the enrichment media (TPGY) on egg yolk agar (EYA) plates and growing them anaerobically for 2 days at 30°C or 37°C. Blood agar was applied to purify the isolates. Proteolytic activity was tested by plating the isolates on reinforced clostridium medium (RCM) containing 5% (v/w) skimmed milk (Peck *et al.* 1992).

4.9 RAPD analysis (I)

RAPD analysis was performed as previously described (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999b), with Ready-To-Go RAPD analysis beads (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech Inc., Piscataway, NJ, USA), using universal primers OPJ-06 and OPJ-13. The thermal profile consisted of denaturation at 95°C for 1 min, annealing at 36°C for 1 min and extension at 72°C for 2 min.

4.10 Most probable number method (I, II, V)

Most probable number method (MPN) was applied to estimate the number of *C. botulinum* spores in positive samples. The quantity was approximated from MPN tables or calculated using Thomas's approximation (Thomas 1942), according to the number of PCR-positive tubes in the series. In Study II, the series constituted subsamples of 5 x 0.1 g, 5 x 1 g and 5 x 10 g from each PCR-positive honey sample, prepared by the SF method and studied with PCR. If the result was below the detection limit of the MPN series (<18 spores/kg), a quantity of 9 *C. botulinum* spores/kg was assigned for estimating the mean and the median spore concentrations. In Studies I and V, the series consisted of several repetitions containing equal amounts of the sample, and the estimate was not calculated when the number of subsamples was less than five.

4.11 Pollen analysis (II)

Pollen analysis was applied to confirm the geographical origin of honey samples. The honey samples were prepared according to standard methods of palynology (Louveaux *et al.* 1978). Samples of 10 g were dissolved in 20 ml of distilled water and centrifuged for 10 min at 2500 rpm. After removing the supernatant, the procedure was repeated and the sediment was transferred to a slide and spread out over an area of about 15 x 15 mm. After drying, the sediment was sealed with a cover slide using glycerine gelatin. All pollen grains were recorded by evaluating the whole sediment by microscopic examination (×400 magnification).

4.12 Mouse bioassay (I, II)

The toxicity of isolates obtained from the patient's intestine and from the vacuum cleaner dust was confirmed using a mouse bioassay (I). Also the toxin production of the strains isolated from honey in Study II was confirmed by a mouse bioassay. Animal testing, performed according to national guidelines, was approved by the Committee for Animal

Experimentation, University of Helsinki, and the County Administrative Board (decision numbers STU 525 A, ESLH-2000-04531/Ym-23, and STU 512 A, ESLH-2000-04527/Ym-23).

4.13 Questionnaire and observation study (V)

A questionnaire and observation study was performed in relation to each apiary as well as concerning the production methods and the extraction facilities of the beekeeper. The questionnaire and observation of the apiaries covered bee breed, bee diseases and the environmental characteristics of the apiary, including information about the distance to the nearest animal farm, pasture or water source, and the type of soil surface in the apiary. The questionnaire and observation of the extraction facilities included the cleaning and cleanliness of the extraction room and the extractor, the area of the extraction facilities and the capacity of the extractor, the straining method used, the level of lighting in the extraction room, the availability of proper hand-washing facilities and protective clothing and the usage of the same footwear outside and inside the extraction room. Also enquired about was whether the extraction room was used for purposes other than honey production.

4.14 Statistical methods (IV,V)

The significance of the difference in the prevalence of *C. botulinum* between different sample materials was estimated using the chi-square test (IV, V).

In Study V, all individual results were recorded using MS Excel 2002 software (Microsoft Corporation, Redmond, WA, USA), and the statistical analysis was performed with the Statistical Package for Social Sciences version 11.5 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Answers from the questionnaire concerning environmental factors at the apiary were examined in relation to results of the presence of C. botulinum in various sites and items at the same apiary. The proportions of samples positive for C. botulinum in various sampling sites and items during different sampling years, among different bee breeds, and at different distances from the nearest animal farm as well as 95% confidence intervals (95% CIs) for proportions were calculated. A non-parametric Spearman's rank order correlation coefficient with a two-tailed P-value was calculated for bivariate correlations between positive C. botulinum samples in various sites or items and various environmental factors. An odds ratio (OR) with 95% CI was calculated for each sample, being positive for C. botulinum according to the outcome of various environmental parameters. C. botulinum absent in an apiary was taken as a dependent variable in the logistic multivariable regression model. In this model, various environmental and hygienic parameters were considered independent variables, and their predictive values for the

dependent variable were analysed by computing the coefficient estimates (B-values), P-values for the B-values, and ORs with 95% CIs from the B-values.

5. RESULTS

5.1 A case of sudden infant death syndrome (I)

The *C. botulinum* type B toxin gene was detected in two subsamples of the infant's intestine, incubated at 37°C, and *C. botulinum* type B was isolated from one of the subsamples. *C. botulinum* type B was also detected and isolated from the vacuum cleaner dust. All other autopsy samples were negative for *C. botulinum*, and serum did not contain botulinum toxin. The corn gruel was also negative for *C. botulinum*.

According to the interview, the infant had been healthy since birth except for a two-day period of constipation at the age of four weeks, but no signs of constipation preceded the death. He had been breast-fed until six weeks of age, after which the breast milk had gradually been replaced with commercial formulas: milk and corn gruel. The death had occurred a few hours after the child had been fed, the final feeding being slower than normal. Honey was not part of the infant's diet. No environmental predisposing factors to infant botulism were noted.

The type B isolates from the infant's intestine and from the vacuum cleaner dust were confirmed to be proteolytic. When analysed with PFGE, using restriction enzymes *Sma*I and *Xho*I and with RAPD using primers OPJ-06 and OPJ-13, the fingerprint profiles were shown to be identical.

5.2 Development of honey preparation method prior to PCR (II)

The supernatant filtration (SF) method in pre-processing honey prior to PCR was shown to provide the highest sensitivity in detecting *C. botulinum* spores in honey samples. All samples inoculated with spores of *C. botulinum* were detected by the SF method. By using the dilution or centrifugation method in preparing the honey samples, some false-negative results were obtained.

5.3 Development of PFGE analysis suitable for *Clostridium botulinum* group I (III)

Of the nine enzymes tested, *Sac*II, *Sma*I and *Xho*I produced a suitable fingerprint profile for molecular epidemiological analysis, the number of fragments ranging from 10 to 22, from 9 to 21 and from 14 to 25, respectively. With *Sac*II and *Sma*I, the preferable pulse-time ramp was 1-26 s and the run was completed in 22 h. With *Xho*I, the optimal pulse-time ramp was 1-15 s in 18 h. The median number of fragments generated was 17, 13 and 19 with *Sac*II,

SmaI and XhoI, respectively. With SacII, a total of 33 different PFGE profiles were produced. With SmaI and XhoI, the number of profiles was 29 and 32, respectively. By combining SacII with SmaI, or with XhoI, an increase was noted in the discriminatory index compared with the discriminatory index of SacII, and the number of different PFGE types produced was increased to 38 in both cases. When all three enzymes were combined, the number of PFGE types was decreased.

Of the other enzymes, *AscI*, *MluI* and *RsrI* created only a few fragments, and the majority of the fragments generated by *ApaI* and *PmeI* were too small (<100 kb) to allow reliable profile analysis. *NruI* occasionally produced an appropriate number of fragments, but with certain strains the digestions of the genome were very frequent, producing several fragments too poorly separated to be reliably analysed.

5.4 Prevalence and quantity of *Clostridium botulinum* in samples related to honey production (II, IV, V)

5.4.1 Honey (II, IV, V)

The prevalence of *C. botulinum* was 12% in the 448 extracted honey samples studied (II, IV, V) (Table 6). Spores of types A, B and E were detected by PCR in 17, 40 and 5 extracted honey samples, respectively, and on nine occasions, types A and B were detected in the same sample. In Europe, the prevalence of *C. botulinum* in extracted honey was 11%. Of the 214 Finnish samples (II, V), 18 (8%) were found to be positive for *C. botulinum*. The highest numbers of samples of extracted honey were collected from Finland (n=214), Norway (n=100), Sweden (n=61) and Denmark (n=58). The prevalence of *C. botulinum* was significantly higher in Danish than in Finnish ($\chi^2=11.0$, P<0.01), Norwegian ($\chi^2=10.4$, P<0.01) or Swedish ($\chi^2=16.6$, P<0.001) honey samples. The estimation of quantity in all extracted honey samples studied was 3 spores/kg, as calculated by MPN for a single dilution.

In comb honey samples (n=256), the overall prevalence was 24% (IV, V). In Finnish honey, the prevalence of botulinal spores was significantly higher in comb honey than in extracted honey samples (χ^2 =17.8, P<0.001). In Danish or Norwegian samples, no significant difference was noted between these two sample materials.

5.4.2 Other samples related to honey production (V)

The highest frequency of *C. botulinum* spores in samples taken from the beehives was observed in samples associated with beeswax; comb honey, pollen from beebread and the beeswax itself. Of all the samples, the highest prevalence was detected in soil. Prevalence

in different materials and the number of samples studied are shown in Table 6. No significant annual variation was noted in the prevalence of *C. botulinum* in any apiary- or soil-derived material.

5.4.3 Isolation of *Clostridium botulinum* (I, II, IV, V)

A total of 242 *C. botulinum* isolates were obtained from the PCR-positive samples, of which 15 were type A and 227 were type B isolates. All type B isolates were confirmed to be group I strains. The origin and serotype of the isolates as well as the types of *C. botulinum* detected are presented in Table 6.

Table 6. Numbers and types of *Clostridium botulinum* detected and isolated from different sample materials in Studies II, IV and V.

Sample material	Number of samples	Number of positive samples (%)	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> detected	Type and number of <i>C. botulinum</i> isolates ^b
Bees	156	14 (9)	B(10), E(2), F(2)	B(3)
Beeswax	176	40 (23)	A(2), B(34), E(3), F(1)	B(43)
Comb honey	256	61 (24)	A(3), B(54), E(3), F(1)	A(1), B(52)
Extracted honey	448	53 (12)	A(17), B(40), E(5)	A(14) B(27)
Feeding sugar	87	6 (7)	B(6)	B(6)
Pollen grains	61	4 (7)	B(3), E(1)	B(1)
Pollen from beebread	173	26 (15)	B(13), E(3)	B(33)
Soil ^b	235	73 (31)	A(7), B(64), E(6), F(1)	B(62)
Total	1592	277 (17)	A(29), B(224), E(23), F(4)	A(15), B(227)

^aDifferent types of *C. botulinum* were detected in one sample.

5.5 Diversity of *Clostridium botulinum* group I (III-V)

All *C. botulinum* strains were typeable with PFGE. In Study III, within the 55 strains of group I types A, B and F that were investigated using restriction enzyme *Sac*II, 33 different fingerprint profiles emerged, and, according to the dendrogram, a high heterogeneity was present in the group I. However, 15 of the analysed 28 type B strains (54%) were grouped into two clusters at a similarity level of 95%, and the type F strains were shown to be highly similar. The same strains of type A and type F, originating from different laboratories, were shown to be similar with all three enzymes.

^bOn several occasions, more than one strain was isolated from the subsamples of a single sample.

In Studies IV and V, distinct clusters composed of highly similar group I type B strains were observed. The clusters included fingerprint patterns obtained from isolates of different countries and from different sample material. In Study IV, eight different PFGE profiles were formed within the 24 analysed strains, and 20 of the strains (83%) were included in the three largest clusters. In Study V, two main PFGE profiles covered 96% of the 202 group I type B isolates, but the two profiles shared only 62% similarity with each other.

5.6 Factors affecting contamination of *Clostridium botulinum* in the honey production environment (V)

Based on the most significant bivariate correlations, four variables; size of extractor, usage of the same footwear outdoors and in the extraction room, presence of hand-washing facilities in the extraction room, and presence of *C. botulinum* in soil samples, were selected for use in a multivariate logistic regression model. The presence of hand-washing facilities had a significant (P<0.05) negative predictive value (OR 19.465, 95% CI 1.580-239.746) for the extracted honey being not negative for *C. botulinum* (V, Table 7). *C. botulinum* contamination in bees was shown to be influenced by the soil surface in the apiary, with gravel and moss enhancing the possibility of bees carrying spores.

No significant (P>0.05) non-parametric bivariate correlations were observed between various bee diseases and occurrence of C. botulinum in bee, beehive or honey samples. There were no significant (P>0.05) differences between any type of samples positive for C. botulinum and different bee breeds. Significant (P>0.05) non-parametric bivariate correlations were not observed between extracted honey samples positive for C. botulinum and bee, beehive, or pollen grain samples positive for C. botulinum. There was also no correlation between the different types of straining methods used and the existence of botulinal spores in honey.

6. DISCUSSION

6.1 Clostridium botulinum as a cause of sudden infant death (I)

The defined case can be considered infant botulism based on the case definition used in the United States (CDC 1997), which describes infant botulism as an illness, consistent with the known paralysing action of botulinum toxin, in which *C. botulinum* toxin and/or organisms are identified in serum or faecal specimens. In practice, botulinum toxin is rarely found in the serum of infant botulism patients with fecally diagnosed illness (Hatheway and McCroskey 1987). *C. botulinum* has previously been shown not to be part of the normal human infant intestinal microflora (Stark and Lee 1982a, 1982b, Hatheway and McCroskey 1987). Being able to isolate the organism from the intestinal contents suggests that either a relatively high number of spores was initially ingested or the multiplication in the intestinal lumen has been significant, or both.

The similarity between *C. botulinum* isolates from an infected infant and from household dust was demonstrated by both PFGE and RAPD analyses. However, according to the results of the genetic diversity of *C. botulinum* group I type B strains (IV, V), straightforward conclusions cannot be made based merely on the observed similarity between isolates from the patient and those from the environment. Nevertheless, the assumption about the route of infection is not founded only on data of the genetic similarity of the two strains. The infant's food proved to be negative for *C. botulinum*, and no predisposing factors were noted in the interview of family members. An exposure to dust-related spores thus appears to be the cause of the illness, resulting in a form of the illness resembling SIDS; the route of dust-containing spores from the surroundings to the infant's alimentary canal could not be determined. The diagnosis of infant botulism should not be overlooked in sudden infant death cases in countries with a low reported incidence of infant botulism.

6.2 Development of honey preparation method prior to PCR (II)

A PCR method to overcome the difficulties associated with *C. botulinum* detection in honey was developed. Supernatant filtration in pre-processing of the samples provided a sensitivity sufficiently high to detect 0.1 spore of *C. botulinum* in 1 g of honey. This may be considered adequate in determining whether honey is a potential cause of infant botulism, as the number of spores in honey samples associated with infant botulism has been reported to vary from 5 to 80 spores/g (Midura *et al.* 1979). Although Hauschild and Hilsheimer (1983) were the first to describe the combination of centrifugation and membrane filtration,

they inoculated both supernatant and precipitate in the same enrichment broth. According to our results, the most sensitive outcome was obtained using the pure supernatant, which suggests that most spores are suspended in the supernatant and/or the precipitate contains inhibitory substances. A direct inoculation of honey into the enrichment broth, as performed by Mäde *et al.* (2000), may diminish the sensitivity of PCR detection. By using supernatant filtration, spores of *C. botulinum* were separated from the honey and the amount of inhibitory substances affecting bacterial growth and PCR analysis was effectively minimized.

6.3 Diversity of *Clostridium botulinum* group I by PFGE (III-V)

In developing a PFGE method to analyse group I *C. botulinum* (III), certain modifications were applied to a method previously described for *C. botulinum* group II (Hielm *et al.* 1998a). When a volume of 8 ml of overnight culture was used to isolate of DNA, the amount of DNA was too high to produce clear fragments. To decrease the DNA yield, cells were washed from 4 ml of TPGY broth rather than 8 ml. In addition, a twofold volume of double-strength lysis solution was used when casting the plugs compared with the earlier protocol. The gels were stained in a solution prepared in distilled water, as presented elsewhere (Maslow *et al.* 1993), which produced a good resolution of the small fragments.

According to the results of Study III, the restriction enzymes *Sac*II, *Sma*I and *Xho*I are recommended for the differentiation of proteolytic *C. botulinum* strains. Based on the analysis of 55 strains, *Sac*II yielded the highest number of different fingerprint profiles, and thus seems to be the best choice for genomic analysis of proteolytic *C. botulinum* strains as a single enzyme. If further discrimination of strains or confirmation of strain similarity is needed, a combination of *Sac*II and *Xho*I should be applied. With any of the enzymes tested, no specific fragments associated with different types of strains were noted that could be used in determining the toxin type.

Compared with earlier results on the diversity of group I *C. botulinum* using RAPD and rep-PCR (Hyytiä *et al.* 1999a), PFGE revealed a higher heterogeneity between the isolates. According to Hyytiä *et al.* (1999a), five type A strains (ATCC 3502, ATCC 19397, ATCC 25763, ATCC 7948, SL-3) and two type B strains (McClung 133-4803 and ATCC 7949) were confirmed to be similar at the toxin type level by RAPD, but as demonstrated here, the strains were clearly discriminated from each other by PFGE.

Despite the ability of PFGE to differentiate certain strains efficiently, relatively large clusters were also observed, particularly among type B strains. In Study III, two highly similar clusters of group I type B strains were observed, including strains isolated from different materials, from different continents and over an extended period of time. A high similarity was also noted between a few Finnish isolates. The formation of clusters

composed of highly similar PFGE profiles of type B group I isolates was further emphasized when analysing isolates from Danish and Norwegian honey samples (IV). Since all isolates were obtained from honey, the similarity could be speculated to be related to the honey production environment. The analysis of Finnish type B group I isolates in Study V showed that strains isolated from apiary-related samples and from soil produced identical fingerprint profiles. The similarity thus does not appear to strictly correlate with the origin of the isolates. Based on the PFGE results in Study V, no conclusions about the contamination routes in honey production environment could be drawn due to the similarity of fingerprint profiles There was, however, a clear difference between the main profiles observed in the dendrogram of PFGE profiles (IV Fig. 1, V Fig. 3), suggesting the existence of different genetic lineages within group I type B isolates.

On the other hand, the existence of large clusters, including isolates from different materials and different countries (IV, V), may indicate a relatively high genetic stability of *C. botulinum* group I type B in soil, as well as in other material unfavourable to its growth. In addition, the similarity between fingerprint profiles of the same strains obtained from different laboratories may suggest a high constancy of the genotype (III), as these formerly commercially available strains have presumably gone through cycles of sporulation and germination. Although high similarity was detected within the type F strains, due to the low number of strains analysed, no conclusions about the diversity of group I type F could be drawn.

PFGE method is a useful tool for studying the epidemiological relatedness of proteolytic *C. botulinum* isolates types A and B. However, because of the occurrence of clusters sharing a highly similar PFGE profile, especially within the type B strains, the epidemiological conclusions based merely on PFGE data should be made with caution.

6.4 Prevalence and quantity of Clostridium botulinum in honey (II, IV, V)

The observed prevalence (11%) of *C. botulinum* in European extracted honey (II, IV, V) is high compared with earlier surveys. In Study II, the incubation was performed only at 30° C, which could have resulted in underestimating the number of positive samples, as the optimal growth temperature for the *C. botulinum* group I strains is $35\text{-}40^{\circ}$ C. However, the prevalence of *C. botulinum* in Finnish honey samples in Study V (10%), is not significantly higher (χ^2 =0.62, P>0.05) compared with that observed in Study I (7%), despite of incubating the samples at both 30°C and 37°C (V). A significantly higher prevalence of *C. botulinum* was noted in all comb honey samples compared with the prevalence in all extracted honey samples (IV, V). Nakano *et al.* (1990) have previously reported that the prevalence of spores is higher in samples from apiaries than in retail packages, and the finding has been suggested to be due to the ageing of honey. In Studies IV and V, honey

samples represented the same production period as honeycomb samples, thus, the difference is more likely to be caused by dilution rather by ageing of the product. When honey from different hives and/or apiaries is extracted and mixed in large containers to produce retail packages, the spore population is presumably diluted to some extent. On the other hand, comb honey is taken from beeswax cells, and thus, beeswax, which has been shown to frequently contain spores (V), may cause contamination.

In studies of 92 French (Nakano *et al.* 1990, Delmas *et al.* 1994), 282 German (Flemming and Stojanowic 1980, Hartgen 1980) and 134 Norwegian (Hetland 1986) honey samples, no *C. botulinum* spores were detected (Table 5). Different methods in preprocessing honey samples and in detecting *C. botulinum* from the enriched samples may contribute to the different outcome. Screening the samples with PCR may provide a more sensitive detection.

Due to the high viscosity of honey, spores of *C. botulinum*, which typically exist in low numbers in extracted honey, are unevenly distributed. This complicates both sampling and detection and may result in false-negative results. The results on prevalence and especially quantity must therefore be considered rough estimates, and honey from a producer may not be defined as free from botulinal spores based on a negative result from one sample.

6.5 Factors affecting contamination of honey with *Clostridium botulinum* (V)

In samples taken from apiaries and soil, the prevalence of *C. botulinum* type B was high, and among the types A, B, E and F, type B seems to predominate in all environments other than aquatic in Finland. Group I type B therefore seems to be responsible for the contamination of honey. In previous studies on the prevalence of *C. botulinum* serotypes A, B, E and F in Northern Europe, an extensive spread of type E was reported in samples from sediment and fish (Johannsen 1962, 1963, Huss 1980, Hielm *et al.* 1998b, 1998c, Hyytiä *et al.* 1998). In addition, serotype B has been found in faecal samples from Swedish pigs (Dahlenborg *et al.* 2001) and sporadically in environmental samples (Huss 1980).

The high prevalence and quantity of *C. botulinum* spores in beeswax and materials associated with wax (V) suggest a role for beeswax in contaminating honey. Contamination of the wax might occur via dust carried by bees from the soil (V). In the beehive, the soft wax of the combs provides a sticky surface for the spores to adhere. If the soil surface in the vicinity of the apiary consists of moss or gravel, the possibility of bees carrying spores of *C. botulinum* is increased. As spores seem to be captured in beeswax, the cycle of spores in honey production could be broken by the renewal of old wax frames with new foundations, produced using temperatures sufficiently high to destroy group I botulinal spores. The

straining of honey should also be performed carefully to remove all wax particles, although no significant correlation was observed between different straining techniques and the existence of *C. botulinum* in honey (V, Fig. 4). Placing the apiaries in areas covered with vegetation, other than moss, may also decrease the sporeload in the beehive. Although bees do not usually land on ground, they may land on wet or damp moss in order to gather water. Gravelly areas may release more dust to the air than vegetative areas, thus increasing the contamination of bees or the hive itself (V).

Due to the high prevalence of *C. botulinum* in Danish samples, we suggested in Study IV that the extensive pig farming in Denmark could have an impact on the contamination. This assumption is based on the report on *C. botulinum* type B being frequently detected in faecal samples of swine in Sweden (Dahlenborg *et al.* 2001) and Denmark being known for its extensive pig farming. Honeybees tend to prefer a dirty water source to a cleaner one, possibly due to its odor and salt content (Johansson and Johansson 1978), and therefore, water contaminated with manure may also be utilized (Butler 1940). In addition to being a nutritive substance, water is spread over the combs to regulate the temperature and humidity inside the beehive (Johansson and Johansson 1978). Of the Finnish apiaries participating in the survey, very few were located within 3 km from a pig farm, and no correlation between *C. botulinum* being detected in the hive or extracted honey and the vicinity of a pig farm was observed.

According to the statistical analysis, no significant correlation existed between *C. botulinum* being present in extracted honey and *C. botulinum* being present in beeswax or comb honey. The comparison between apiary-related samples and extracted honey samples may, however, have been distorted, as extracted honey typically represents the entire production of a beekeeper, not only that of the apiaries included in the survey. The statistical analysis highlighted the role of production hygiene during extraction and straining in the contamination of extracted honey. The prevalence of spores in honey could be diminished by equipping the extraction room with proper facilities for hand-washing and adequate illumination. By wearing different footwear inside and outside the extraction room, the beekeeper may avoid transporting dust and spores indoors. A spacious extraction room and a high-capacity extractor also correlate with low prevalence of spores in honey. High production hygiene standards thus seem to be as important with respect to food safety in honey production as in any other field of food production, despite honey being considered a food item not easily spoiled. Hygienic factors may also play a role in the high prevalence of *C. botulinum* in Danish honey.

By maintaining an adequate level of hygiene in the extraction facilities and by frequently renewing wax foundations, the *C. botulinum* spore level may be reduced. However, due to the observed wide existence of *C. botulinum* spores in the environment, it is not possible to produce honey totally free from spores.

7. CONCLUSIONS

- 1. *C. botulinum* was shown to have caused the unexpected death of an infant. The likely source of spores was the infant's environment; honey consumption was not associated with the case. No cases of infant botulism have previously been reported in Finland. However, the diagnosis of infant botulism may be overlooked in cases of sudden infant death, particularly in countries with a low reported incidence of infant botulism.
- 2. The supernatant filtration method combined with PCR enables a sensitive, rapid, and ethically acceptable means of screening honey samples for the presence of *C. botulinum* spores.
- 3. A PFGE protocol for *C. botulinum* group I was optimized. Restriction enzymes *Sac*II, *Sma*I and *Xho*I are all suitable for strain identification. However, when using a single enzyme, *Sac*II provides the most cost-efficient and yet reliable choice. When examined with PFGE, group I *C. botulinum* emerges as a heterogeneous species, with a highly consistent genotype. The clearly distinct clusters observed within the Finnish isolates and isolates from other Nordic countries suggest the existence of different genetic lineages within *C. botulinum* group I type B. The PFGE method is a useful tool for studying the epidemiological relatedness of proteolytic *C. botulinum* isolates types A and B obtained from patients and from food. However, the existence of isolates sharing highly similar PFGE profiles, especially within group I type B strains, necessitates that epidemiological conclusions based on PFGE data alone be made with caution.
- 4. Honey produced in Finland may also contain *C. botulinum* spores. The relatively high prevalence of spores in the honey samples analysed may be due to the sensitivity of the detection method used. The prevalence of *C. botulinum* varied considerably between Denmark, Norway and Sweden, being highest in Danish honey, and the predominating type in the Nordic countries, other than in Sweden, is group I type B.
- 5. The contamination of honey by spores of *C. botulinum* likely occurs either in the beehive or during the extraction phase. In both cases, the contamination seems to occur via dust, either carried into the beehive by bees and accumulating in the beeswax or carried into the extraction facilities by the beekeeper or on production equipment. Hand-washing facilities, adequate illumination and the use of different

footwear inside the extraction room appear to decrease the contamination pressure of honey with botulinal spores. The cycle of spores may be broken by replacing old wax frames with new foundations, produced using temperatures sufficiently high to destroy botulinal spores. Placement of the apiaries in areas covered with vegetation other than moss may also diminish the contamination in the hive via bees.

8. REFERENCES

Ahsan, C.R., Hajnóczky, G., Maksymowych, A.B., and Simpson, L. 2005. Visualization of binding and transcytosis of botulinum toxin by human intestinal epithelial cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 315: 1028-1035.

Akbulut, D., Grant, K.A., and McLauchlin, J. 2004. Development and application of Real-Time PCR assays to detect fragments of the *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, and E neurotoxin genes for investigation of human foodborne and infant botulism. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 1: 247-257.

Alexander, D.A., Kaplan, A., Lersch, A, and Kelter, A. 1978. Infant botulism-Arizona. MMWR 27: 411-412.

Alnaqdy, A., Al-Jabri, A., Al Mahrooqi, Z., Nzeako, B., and Nsanze, H. 2005. Inhibition effect of honey on the adherence of *Salmonella* to intestinal epithelial cells in vitro. *Int J Food Microbiol* 103: 347-351.

Alsallami, A.A., and Kotlowski, R. 2001. Selection of primers for specific detection of *Clostridium botulinum* types B and E neurotoxin genes using PCR method. *Int J Food Microbiol* 69: 247-253.

Anonymous 1999. Nytt tilfelle av spedbarnsbotulisme forårsaket av honing. MSIS-rapport of the National Institute of Public Health, Norway 20: 1.

Aranda, E., Rodriguez, M.M., Asensio, M.A., and Cordoba, J.J. 1997. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, E and F in foods by PCR and DNA probe. *Lett Appl Microbiol* 25: 186-190.

Armada, M., Love, S., Barrett, E., Monroe, J., Peery, D., and Sobel, J. 2003. Foodborne botulism in a six-month-old infant caused by home-canned baby food. *Ann Emerg Med* 42: 226-229.

Arnon, S.S. 1980. Infant botulism. Ann Rev Med 31: 541-560.

Arnon, S.S. 1984. Breast feeding and toxigenic intestinal infections: Missing links in crib death? *Rev Infect Dis* 6 (supplement 1): 193-201.

Arnon, S.S. 1992. Infant botulism. In *Textbook of pediatric infectious diseases*. Feigen, R., and Cherry, J. (eds). W. B. Saunders, Philadelphia, pp. 1095-1102.

Arnon, S.S., and Chin, J. 1979. The clinical spectrum of infant botulism. Rev Infect Dis 1: 614-621.

Arnon, S.S., Damus, K., and Chin, J. 1981. Infant botulism: Epidemiology and relation to sudden infant death syndrome. *Epidemiol Rev* 3: 45-66.

Arnon, S.S., Damus, K., Thompson, B., Midura, T.F., and Chin, J. 1982. Protective role of human milk against sudden infant death from infant botulism. *J Pediatr* 100: 568-573.

Arnon, S., Friberg, I., Barash, J., Tang, T, and Schechter, R. 2003. Botulism Immune Globulin Intravenous (human) (BIG-IV) for the treatment of infant botulism: Update on safety, efficacy and regulatory status. Proceedings of the 40th Interagency Botulism Research Coordinating Committee Meeting, Decatur, Georgia, USA.

Arnon, S.S., Midura, T.F., Damus, K., Thompson, B., Wood, R., and Chin, J. 1979a. Honey and other environmental risk factors for infant botulism. *J Pediatr* 94: 331-336.

Arnon, S.S., Midura, T.F., Damus, K., Wood, R.M., and Chin, J. 1978. Intestinal infection and toxin production by *Clostridium botulinum* as one cause of sudden infant death syndrome. *Lancet* 1(8077): 1273-1277.

Arnon, S.S., Schechter, R., Inglesby, T.V., Henderson, D.A., Bartlett, J.G., Ascher, M.S., Eitzen, E., Fine, A.D., Hauer, J., Layton, M., Lillibridge, S., Osterholm, M.T., O'Toole, T., Parker, G., Perl, T.M., Russell, P.K., Swerdlow, D., and Tonat, K. 2001. Botulinum toxin as a biological weapon: medical and public health management. *J Am Med Assoc* 285: 1059-1070.

Arnon, S.S., Werner, S.B., Faber, H.K., and Farr, W.H. 1979b. Infant botulism in 1931. Discovery of a misclassified case. *Am J Dis Child* 133: 580-582.

Aureli, P., Fenicia, L., and Franciosa, G. 1999. Classic and emergent forms of botulism: The current status in Italy. *Euro Surveill* 4: 7-9.

Aureli, P., Ferrini, A.M., Negri, S. 1983. Ricerca delle spore di *Cl. botulinum* nel miele. *La Rivista della Societa Italiana di Scienza dell'Alimentazione*12: 457-460.

Aureli, P., Franciosa, G., and Fenicia, L. 2002. Infant botulism and honey in Europe: A commentary. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 21: 866-868.

Bakheit, A.M., Ward, C.D., and McLellan, D.L. 1997. Generalised botulism-like syndrome after intramuscular injections of botulinum toxin type A: Report of two cases. J *Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* 62: 198.

Balslev, T., Østergaard, E., Madsen, I.K., and Wandall, D.A. 1997. Infant botulism. The first culture-confirmed Danish case. *Neuropediatrics*. 28: 287-288.

BAM, Bacteriological Analytical Manual, 1998, 8th edition, Revision A. Solomon, H.M., and Lilly, T.Jr. 1998. *Clostridium botulinum*.

Bankova, V. 2005. Chemical diversity of propolis and the problem of standardization. *J Ethnopharmacol* 100: 114-117.

Barash, J.R., and Arnon, S.S. 2004. Dual toxin-producing strain of *Clostridium botulinum* type Bf isolated from a California patient with infant botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 42: 1713-1715.

Barash, J.R., Tang, T.W.H., and Arnon, S.S. 2005. First case of infant botulism caused by *Clostridium baratii* type F in California. *J Clin Microbiol* 43: 4280-4282.

Barr, J.R., Moura, H., Boyer, A.E., Woolfitt, A.R., Kalb, S.R., Pavlopoulos, A., McWilliams, L.G., Schmidt, J.G., Martinez, R.A., and Ashley, D.L. 2005. Botulinum neurotoxin detection and differentiation by mass spectrometry. *Emerg Infect Dis* 11: 1578-1583.

Beller, M., and Middaugh, J.P. 1990. Repeated type E botulism in an Alaskan eskimo. *N Engl J Med* 322: 855.

Benno, Y., Sawada, K., and Mitsuoka, T. 1984. The intestinal microflora of infants: Composition of fecal flora in breast-fed and bottle-fed infants. *Microbiol Immunol* 28: 975-986.

Berry, P.R., Gilbert, R.J., Oliver, R.W.A., and Gibson, A.A.M. 1987. Some preliminary studies on low incidence of infant botulism in the United Kingdom. *J Clin Pathol* 40: 121.

Black, J.D., and Dolly, J.O. 1986a. Interaction of ¹²⁵I-labeled botulinum neurotoxins with nerve terminals. I. Ultrastructural autoradiographic localization and quantitation of distinct membrane acceptors for types A and B on motor nerves. *J Cell Biol* 103: 521-534.

Black, J.D., and Dolly, J.O. 1986b. Interaction of ¹²⁵I-labeled botulinum neurotoxins with nerve terminals. II. Autoradiographic evidence for its uptake into motor nerves by acceptor-mediated endocytosis. *J Cell Biol* 103: 535-544.

Black, R.E., and Gunn, R.A. 1980. Hypersensitivity reactions associated with botulinum antitoxin. *Am J Med* 69: 567-570.

Boyer, A.E., Moura, H., Woolfitt, A.R., Kalb, S.R., McWilliams, L.G., Pavlopoulos, A., Schmidt, J.G., Ashley, D.L., and Barr, J.R. 2005. From the mouse to the mass spectrometer: Detection and differentiation of the endoproteinase activities of botulinum neurotoxins A-G by mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 77: 3916-3924.

Brent, R.L. 2003. Immunization of pregnant women: Reproductive, medical and societal risks. *Vaccine* 21: 3413-3421.

Brett, M. 1999. Botulism in the United Kingdom. Euro Surveill 4: 9-11.

Brett, M., Hallas, G., and Mpamugo, O. 2004. Wound botulism in the UK and Ireland. *J Med Microbiol* 53: 555-561.

Brett, M.M., Hood, J., Brazier, J.S., Duerden, B.I., and Hahne, S.J. 2005a. Soft tissue infections caused by spore-forming bacteria in injecting drug users in the United Kingdom. *Epidemiol Infect* 133: 575-582.

Brett, M.M., McLaughlin, J., Harris, A., O'Brien, S., Black, N., Forsyth, R.J., Roberts, D., and Bolton, F.J. 2005b. A case of infant botulism with a possible link to infant formula milk powder: Evidence for the presence of more than one strain of *Clostridium botulinum* in clinical specimens and food. *J Med Microbiol* 54: 769-776.

Broda, D.M., Musgrave, D.R., and Bell, R.G. 2000. Use of restriction fragment length polymorphism analysis to differentiate strains of psychrophilic and psychotrophic clostridia associated with "blown pack" spoilage of vacuum-packed meats. *J Appl Microbiol* 88: 107-116.

Burdock, G.A. 1998. Review of the biological properties and toxicity of bee propolis. *Food Chem Toxicol* 36: 347-363.

Butler, C.G. 1940. The choice of drinking water by the honeybee. J Exp Biol 17: 253-261.

Byard, R.W., Moore, L., Bourne, A.J., Lawrence, A.J., and Goldwater, P.N. 1992. *Clostridium botulinum* and sudden infant death syndrome: A 10 year prospective study. *J Paediatr Child Health* 28: 156-157.

Böhnel, H., Behrens, S., Loch, P., Lube, K., and Gessler, F. 2001. Is there a link between infant botulism and sudden infant death? Bacteriological results obtained in Central Germany. *Eur J Pediatr* 160: 623-628.

Cadieux, B., Blanchfield, B., Smith, J.P., and Austin, J.W. 2005. A rapid chemiluminescent slot blot immunoassay for the detection and quantification of *Clostridium botulinum* neurotoxin type E, in cultures. *Int J Food Microbiol* 101: 9-16.

Campbell, K.D., Collins, M.D., and East, A.K. 1993. Gene probes for identification of the botulinal neurotoxin gene and specific identification of neurotoxin types B, E, and F. *J Clin Microbiol* 31: 2255-2262.

Cann, D.C., Wilson, B.B., and Hobbs, G. 1968. Incidence of *Clostridium botulinum* in bottom deposits in British coastal waters. *J Appl Bacteriol* 31: 511-514.

Cato, E.P., George, W.L., and Finegold, S.M. 1986. *Genus Clostridium*. In *Bergeys Manual of Systematic Bacteriology, Vol. 2*. Sneath, P.H.A., Mair, N.S., and Sharpe, M.E. *et al.* (eds). Williams &Wilkins, Baltimore, pp. 1141-1200.

CDC, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 1997. Case definitions for infectious conditions under public health surveillance. *MMWR* 46 (No. RR-10).

CDC, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 1998. Botulism in the United States, 1899-1996. Handbook for epidemiologists, clinicians and laboratory workers. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, USA.

CDC, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2002. Surveillance for botulism. Summary of 2001 data. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Foodborne and Diarrheal Diseases Branch, Atlanta, USA.

CDC, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. 2004. Surveillance for botulism. Summary of 2002 data. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Foodborne and Diarrheal Diseases Branch, Atlanta, USA.

Centorbi, O.P., Alcaraz, L.E., and Centorbi, H.J. 1994. Análisis bacteriológico e investigación de esporas de *Clostridium botulinum* en mieles. *Revista Argentina de Microbiología* 26: 96-100.

Cherington, M.D. 1998. Clinical spectrum of botulism. *Muscle Nerve* 21: 701-710.

Chin, J., Arnon, S.S., and Midura, T. 1979. Food and environmental aspects of infant botulism in California. *Rev Infect Dis* 1: 693-696.

Ciccarelli, A.S., and Gimenez, D.F. 1981. Clinical and epidemiological aspects of botulism in Argentina. In *Biomedical aspects of botulism*. Lewis, G.E. (ed). Academic Press, New York, pp. 291-301.

Codex Alimentarius 2001. Revised Codex standard for honey. *Codex Stan* 12-1982, Rev.(1987), Rev 2. (2001) 7 p.

Coffield, J.A., Bakry, N., Zhang, R-D., Carlson, J., Gomella, L.G., and Simpson, L.L. 1997. In vitro characterization of botulinum toxin types A, C and D action on human tissues: Combined electrophysiologic pharmacologic and molecular biologic approaches. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 280: 1489-1498.

Contreras de Vera, A., García Fernandez, M.J., and Léon-Vizcaino, L. 1991. Low prevalence of *C. botulinum* in Spanish wetlands with a tidal regime. *Vet Rec* 23: 187-188.

Craven, K.E., Ferreira, J., Harrison, M.A., and Edmonds, P. 2002. Specific detection of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, E, and F using the polymerase chain reaction. *J AOAC Int* 85: 1025-1028.

Creti, R., Fenicia, L., and Aureli, P. 1990. Occurrence of *Clostridium botulinum* in the soil of the vicinity of Rome. *Curr Microbiol* 20: 317-321.

Criseo, G., Bolignano, M.S., and De Leo, F., 1993. Isolation of *Clostridium botulinum* type B from Sicilian honey samples. *La Rivista di Scienza dell'Alimentazione* 22: 175-181.

Dahlenborg, M., Borch, E., and Rådström, P. 2001. Development of a combined selection and enrichment PCR procedure for *Clostridium botulinum* types B, E, and F and its use to determine prevalence in fecal samples from slaughtered pigs. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 67: 4781-4788.

Davis, J.B., Mattman, L.H., and Wiley, M. 1951. *Clostridium botulinum* in a fatal wound infection. *J Am Med Assoc* 146: 646-648.

Delmas, C., Vidon, D.J-M., and Sebald, M. 1994. Survey of honey for *Clostridium botulinum* spores in eastern France. *Food Microbiol* 11: 515-518.

del Mar Gamboa, M., Rodríguez, E., and Fernández, B. 1993. *Clostridium botulinum* en suelos de Costa Rica. *Rev Biol Trop* 41: 359-363.

de Paiva, A., Meunier, F.A., Molgó, J., Aoki, K.R., and Dolly, J.O. 1999. Functional repair of motor endplates after botulinum neurotoxin type A poisoning: Biphasic switch of synaptic activity between nerve sprouts and their parent terminals. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 96: 3200-3205.

de Paiva, A., Poulain, B., Lawrence, G.W., Shone, C.C., Tauc, L., and Dolly, J.O. 1993. A role for the interchain disulfide or its participating thiols in the internalization of botulinum neurotoxin A revealed by a toxin derivative that binds to ecto-acceptors and inhibits transmitter release intracellularly. *J Biol Chem* 268: 20838-20844.

Dezfulian, M, and Bartlett, J.G. 1985. Kinetics of growth and toxigenicity of *Clostridium botulinum* in experimental wound botulism. *Infect Immun* 49: 452-454.

Dezfulian, M., Hatheway, C.L., Yolken, R.H., and Bartlett, J.G. 1984. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type A and type B toxins in stool samples of infants with botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 20: 379-383.

Dezfulian, M., McCroskey, L.M., Hatheway, C.L., and Dowell, V.R.Jr. 1981. Selective medium for isolation of *Clostridium botulinum* from human feces. *J Clin Microbiol* 13: 526-531.

Dobrowolski, J.W., Vohora, S.B., Sharma, K., Shah, S.A., Naqvi, S.A.H., and Dandiya, P.C. 1991. Antibacterial, antifungal, antiamoebic, anti-inflammatory and antipyretic studies on propolis bee products. *J Ethnopharmacol* 35: 77-82.

Doellgast, G., Triscott, M.X., Beard, A., and Bottom, J.D. 1994. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* neurotoxins A, B, and E and solution-phase complexes with dual label antibodies. *J Clin Microbiol* 32: 105-111.

Douglas, H.M., Manson, J.I., Paton, J.C., Hansmann, D.J., Murrell, W.G., and Stewart, B.J. 1980. Infant botulism. *Med J Aust* 2: 398.

Dowell, V.R.Jr., McCroskey, L.M., Hatheway, C.L., Lombard, G.L., Hughes, C.L., and Merson, M.H. 1977. Coproexamination for botulinal toxin and *Clostridium botulinum*: a new procedure for laboratory diagnosis of botulism. *JAMA* 238: 1829-1832.

Du, S.J., Cheng, C.M., Lai, H.Y., and Chen, L.H. 1991. Combined methods of dialysis, cooked meat medium enrichment and laboratory animal toxity for screening *Clostridium botulinum* spores in honey and infant foods. *Zhonghua Min Guo Wei Sheng Wu Ji Mian Yi Xue Za Zhi* 24: 240-247.

Dustmann, J.H. 1979. Antibacterial effect of honey. Apiacta 14: 7-11.

Edmonson, R.B., Giltner, L.T., and Thom, C. 1920. The possible pathogenicity of *Bacillus botulinus*. *Arch Intern Med* 26: 357-366.

Eklund, M.W., Poysky, F.T., Peterson, M.E., Paranjpye, R.N., and Pelroy, G.A. 2004. Competitive inhibition between different *Clostridium botulinum* types and strains. *J Food Protect* 67: 2682-2687.

Eklund, M.W., Poysky, F.T., and Reed, S.M. 1972. Bacteriophage and the toxigenicity of *Clostridium botulinum* type D. *Nat New Biol* 235: 16-17.

Eklund, M.W., Poysky, F.T., Reed, S.M., and Smith, C.A. 1971. Bacteriophage and the toxigenicity of *Clostridium botulinum* type C. *Science* 172: 480-482.

Ekong, T. 2000. Immunological detection of botulinum neurotoxins. *Anaerobe* 6: 125-127.

Ekong, T., McLellan, K., and Sesardic, D. 1995. Immunological detection of *Clostridium botulinum* toxin type A in therapeutic preparations. *J Immunol Methods* 180: 181-191.

Erbguth, F.J., and Naumann, M. 1999. Historical aspects of botulinum toxin: Justinus Kerner (1786-1862) and the "sausage poison". *Neurology* 53: 1850-1853.

Fach, P., Gibert, M., Griffais, R., Guillou, J.P., and Popoff, M.R. 1995. PCR and gene probe identification of botulinum neurotoxin A-, B-, E-, F-, and G-producing *Clostridium* spp. and evaluation in food samples. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 61: 389-392.

Fach, P., Gibert, M., Griffais, R., and Popoff, M.R. 1996. Investigation of animal botulism outbreaks by PCR and standard methods. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* 13: 279-285.

Fach, P., Hauser, D., Guillou, J.P., and Popoff, M.R. 1993. Polymerase chain reaction for the rapid identification of *Clostridium botulinum* type A strains and detection in food samples. *J Appl Bacteriol* 75: 234-239.

Fach, P., Perelle, S., Dilasser, F., Grout, J., Dargaignaratz, C., Botella, L., Gourreau, J-M., Carlin, F., Popoff, M.R., and Broussolle, V. 2002. Detection by PCR-enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay of *Clostridium botulinum* in fish and environmental samples from a coastal area in Northern France. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 68: 5870-5876.

Fenicia, L., Da Dalt, L., Anniballi, F., Franciosa, G., Zanconato, S., and Aureli, P. 2002. A case of infant botulism due to neurotoxigenic *Clostridium butyricum* type E associated with *Clostridium difficile* colitis *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 21: 736-738.

Fenicia, L., Ferrini, A. M., Aureli, P., and Pocecco, M. 1993. A case if infant botulism associated with honey feeding in Italy. *Eur J Epidemiol* 9: 671-673.

Fernández, R.A., Ciccarelli, A.S., Arenas, G.N., and Gimenez, D.F. 1986. First outbreak of botulism caused by *Clostridium botulinum* subtype Af. *Rev Argent Microbiol* 18: 29-31.

Fernández, R.A., Ciccarelli, A.S., de Centorbi, O.N.P., Centorbi, H., Rosetti, F.A., de Jong, L.I.T., and Demo, N. 1999. Infant botulism in Argentina, 1982-1997. *Anaerobe* 5: 177-179.

Ferreira, J.L., Baumstark, B.R., Hamdy, M.K., and McCay, S.C. 1993. Polymerase chain reaction for detection of type A *Clostridium botulinum* in foods. *J Food Protect* 56: 18-20.

Ferreira, J.L., Hamdy, M.K., McCay, S.G., Hemphill, M., Kirma, N., and Baumstark, B.R. 1994. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type F using the polymerase chain reaction. *Mol Cell Probe* 8: 365-373.

Ferreira, J.L., Eliasberg, S.J., Edmonds, P., and Harrison, M.A. 2004a. Comparison of the mouse bioassay and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay procedures for the detection of type A botulinal toxin in food. *J Food Protect* 67: 203-206.

Ferreira, J.L., Maslanka, S., Johnson, E., and Goodnough, M. 2003. Detection of botulinal neurotoxins A, B, E, and F by amplified enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay: collaborative study. *J AOAC Int* 86: 314-331.

Ferreira, M.C., Salles, A.G., Gimenez, R., and Soares, M.F.D. 2004b. Complications with the use of botulinum toxin type A in facial rejuvenation: report of 8 cases. *Aesth Plast Surg* 28: 441-444.

Flemming, R., and Stojanowic, V. 1980. Untersuchungen von Bienhonig auf *Clostridium botulinum*-Sporen. *Arch Lebensmittelhyg* 31: 179-180.

Fox, C.K., Keet, C.A., and Strober, J.B. 2005. Recent advances in infant botulism. *Pediatr Neurol* 32: 149-154.

Franciosa, G., Fenicia, L., Caldiani, C., and Aureli, P. 1996. PCR for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type C in avian and environmental samples. *J Clin Microbiol* 34: 882-885.

Franciosa, G., Fenicia, L., Pourshaban, M., and Aureli, P. 1997. Recovery of a strain of *Clostridium botulinum* producing both neurotoxin A and neurotoxin B from canned macrobiotic food. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 63: 1148-1150.

Franciosa, G., Ferreira, J.L., and Hatheway, C.L. 1994. Detection of type A, B and E botulism neurotoxin genes in *Clostridium botulinum* and other *Clostridium* species by PCR: Evidence of unexpressed type B toxin genes in type A toxigenic organisms. *J Clin Microbiol* 32: 1911-1917.

Franciosa, G., Floridi, F., Maugliani, A., and Aureli, P. 2004a. Differentiation of the gene clusters encoding botulinum neurotoxin type A complexes in *Clostridium botulinum* typ A, Ab, and A(B) strains. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 70: 7192-7199.

Franciosa, G., Pourshaban, M., De Luca, A., Buccino, A., Dallapiccola, B., and Aureli, P. 2004b. Identification of type A, B, E, and F botulinum neurotoxin genes and of botulinum neurotoxigenic clostridia by denaturing high-performance liquid chromatography. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 70: 4170-4176.

Fujinaga, Y., Takeshi, K., Inoue, K., Fujita, R., Ohuyama, T., Moriishi, K., and Oguma, K. 1995. Type A and B neurotoxin genes in a *Clostridium botulinum* type AB strain. *Biochem Bioph Res Co* 213: 737-745.

Galazka, A., and Przybylska, A. 1999. Surveillance of foodborne botulism in Poland: 1960-1998. *Euro Surveill* 4: 69-72.

Gao, Q.Y., Huang, Y.F., Wu, J.G., Liu, H.D., and Xia, H.Q. 1990. A review of botulism in China. *Biomed Environ Sci* 3: 326-336.

Gill, D.M. 1982. Bacterial toxins: a table of lethal amounts. Microbiol Rev 46: 86-94.

Gimenez, D.F., and Ciccarelli, A.S. 1978. New strains of *Clostridium botulinum* subtype Af. *Zentralbl Bakteriol* 240: 215-220.

Glasby, C., and Hatheway, C.L. 1985. Isolation and enumeration of *Clostridium botulinum* by direct inoculation of infant fecal specimens on egg yolk agar and *Clostridium botulinum* isolation media. *J Clin Microbiol* 21: 264-266.

Goodnough, M.C., Hammer, B., Sugiyama, H., and Johnson, E.A. 1993. Colony immunoblot assay of botulinal toxin. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 59: 2339-2342.

Graf, W.D., Hays, R.M., Astley, S.J., and Mendelman, P.M. 1992. Electrodiagnosis reliability in the diagnosis of infant botulism. *J Pediatr* 120: 747-749.

Grange, J.M., and Davey, R.W. 1990. Antibacterial properties of propolis (bee glue). *J Roy Soc Med* 83: 159-160.

Guglielmo-Viret, V., Attrée, O., Blanco-Gros, V., and Thullier, P. 2005. Comparison of electrochemiluminescence assay and ELISA for the detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type B neurotoxin. *J Immunol Methods* 301: 164-172.

Guilfoyle, D.E., and Yager, J.F. 1983. Survey of infant foods for *Clostridium botulinum* species. *J Assoc Off Anal Chem* 66: 1302-1304.

Gutierrez, A.R., Bodensteiner, J., and Gutmann, L. 1994. Electrodiagnosis of infantile botulism. *J Child Neurol* 9: 362-365.

Hall, J.D., McCroskey, L.M., Pincomb, B.J., and Hatheway, C.L. 1985. Isolation of an organism resembling *Clostridium baratii* which produces type F botulinal toxin from an infant with botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 21: 654-655.

Hartgen, H. 1980. Untersuchungen von Honigproben auf Botulinustoxin. Arch Lebensmittelhyg 31: 177-178.

Hasseltvedt, V., and Hoel, T. 1999. Forebygging av spedbarnsbotulisme. MSIS-rapport of The National Institut For Public Health, Norway 2: 1.

Hatheway, C.L. 1993. *Clostridium botulinum* and other clostridia that produce botulinum neurotoxin. In *Clostridium botulinum: Ecology and control in foods*. Hauschild, A.H.W., and Dodds, K.L. (eds). Marcel Dekker Inc. New York, pp. 3-20.

Hatheway, C.L. 1995. Botulism: The present status of the disease. Curr Top Microbiol 195: 55-75.

Hatheway, C.L., and McCroskey, L.M. 1987. Examination of feces and serum for diagnosis of infant botulism in 336 patients. *J Clin Microbiol* 25: 2334-2338.

Hatheway, C.L., and McCroskey, L.M. 1989. Unusual neurotoxinogenic clostridia recovered from human fecal specimens in the investigation of botulism. In *Proceedings of the 5th International Symposium on Microbial Ecology: recent advances in microbial ecology*. Hattori, T., Ishida, Y., Maruyama, Y., Morita, R.Y., and Uchida, A. (eds). Scientific Societies Press, Tokyo, pp. 477-481.

Hatheway, C.L., McCroskey, L.M, Lombard, G.L., and Dowell, V.R.Jr. 1981. Atypical toxin variant of *Clostridium botulinum* associated with infant botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 14: 607-611.

Hauschild, A.H.W. 1993. Epidemiology of human botulism. In *Clostridium botulinum: Ecology and control in foods*. Hauschild, A.H.W., and Dodds, K. (eds). Marcel Dekker, New York, pp. 69-104.

Hauschild, A.H., and Hilsheimer, R. 1977. Enumeration of *Clostridium botulinum* spores in meats by a pourplate procedure. *Can J Microbiol* 23: 829-832.

Hauschild, A.H.V., and Hilsheimer, R. 1983. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* in honey by a procedure involving membrane filtration. *Can Inst of F Sci Tec J* 16: 256-258.

Hauschild, A.H.W., Hilsheimer, R., Weiss, K.F., and Burke, R.B. 1988. *Clostridium botulinum* in honey, syrups and dry infant cereals. *J Food Protect* 51: 892-894.

Hetland, A. 1986. Clostridium botulinum sporer I norskprodusert honning? Norsk Veterinærtidskrift 98: 725-727.

Hielm, S., Björkroth, J., Hyytiä, E., and Korkeala, H. 1998a. Genomic analysis of *Clostridium botulinum* group II by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 64: 703–708.

Hielm, S., Björkroth, J., Hyytiä, E., and Korkeala, H. 1998b. Prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* in Finnish trout farms: pulsed-field gel electrophoresis typing reveals extensive genetic diversity among type E isolates. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 64: 4161-4167.

Hielm, S., Björkroth, J., Hyytiä, E., and Korkeala, H. 1999. Ribotyping as an identification tool for *Clostridium botulinum* strains causing human botulism. *Int J Food Microbiol* 47: 121-131.

Hielm, S., Hyytiä, E., Andersin, A-B., and Korkeala, H. 1998c. A high prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* type E in Finnish freshwater and Baltic Sea sediment samples. *J Appl Microbiol* 84: 133-137.

Hielm, S., Hyytiä, E., Ridell, J., and Korkeala, H. 1996. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* in fish and environmental samples using polymerase chain reaction. *Int J Food Microbiol* 31: 357-365.

Hoffman, R.E., Pincomb, B.J., Skeels, M.R., and Burkhart, M.J. 1982. Type F infant botulism. *Am J Dis Child* 136: 270-271.

Holzer, V.E. 1962. Botulismus durch inhalation. Med Klin 57: 1735-1738.

Hughes, J.M., Blumenthal, J.R., Merson, M.H., Lombard, G.L., Dowell, V.R.Jr., and Gangarosa, E.J. 1981. Clinical features of types A and B food-borne botulism. *Ann Intern Med* 95: 442-445.

Huhtanen, C.N., Knox, D., and Shimanuki, H. 1981. Incidence and origin of *Clostridium botulinum* spores in honey. *J Food Protect* 44: 812-814.

Huss, H.H. 1980. Distribution of Clostridium botulinum. Appl Environ Microbiol 39: 764-769.

Huss, H.H., Pedersen, A., and Cann, D.C. 1974. The incidence of *Clostridium botulinum* in Danish trout farms. I. Distribution in fish and their environment. *J Food Technol* 9: 445-450.

Hyytiä, E., Björkroth, J., Hielm, S., and Korkeala, H. 1999a. Characterization of *Clostridium botulinum* groups I and II by randomly amplified polymorphic DNA analysis and repetitive element sequence-based PCR. *Int J Food Microbiol* 48: 179-189.

Hyytiä, E., Hielm, S., Björkroth, J., and Korkeala, H. 1999b. Biodiversity of *Clostridium botulinum* type E strains isolated from fish and fishery products. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 65: 2057-2064.

Hyytiä, E., Hielm, S., and Korkeala, H. 1998. Prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* type E in Finnish fish and fishery products. *Epidemiol Infect* 120: 245-250.

Hörman, A., Nevas, M., Lindström, M., Hänninen, M-L., and Korkeala, H. 2005. Elimination of botulinum neurotoxin (BoNT) type B from drinking water by small-scale (personal-use) water purification devices and detection of BoNT in water samples. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 71: 1941-1945.

Inoue, K., and Iida, H. 1971. Phage-conversion of toxigenicity in *Clostridium botulinum* types C and D. *Jpn J Med Sci Biol* 24: 53-56.

Istre, G.R., Compton, R., Novotny, T., Young, J.E., Hatheway, C.L., and Hopkins, R.S. 1986. Infant botulism. Three cases in a small town. *Am J Dis Child* 140: 1013-1014.

Jankovic, J., and Schwartz, K.S. 1991. Clinical correlates of response to botulinum toxin injections. *Arch Neurol* 48: 1253-1256.

Jansson, L., Bjerre, I., Schalén, C., and Mårdh, P-E. 1985. Första fallet av infantil botulism i Sverige? *Läkartidningen* 82: 955-956.

Johannsen, A. 1962. Förekomst och utbredning av *Cl. botulinum* typ E med särskilt hänsyn till Öresundsområdet. *Nord Vet Med* 14: 441-474.

Johannsen, A. 1963. Clostridium botulinum in Sweden and the adjacent waters. J Appl Bacteriol 26: 43-47.

Johansson, T.S.K., and Johansson, M.P. 1978. Providing honeybees with water. Bee World 59: 11-17.

Johnson, E.A., Tepp, W.H., Bradshaw, M., Gilbert, R.J., Cook, P.E., and McIntosh, D.G. 2005. Characterization of *Clostridium botulinum* strains associated with an infant botulism case in the United Kingdom. *J Clin Microbiol* 43: 2602-2607.

Johnson, R.O., Clay, S.A., and Arnon, S.S. 1979. Diagnosis and management of infant botulism. *Am J Dis Child* 133: 586-593.

Jones, H.R.Jr. 2000. Guillain-Barré syndrome: perspectives with infants and children. *Semin Pediatr Neurol* 7: 91-102.

Jung, A., and Ottoson, J. 2001. Infantil botulisme for arsaget af honing. Ugeskrift for Laeger 163: 169.

Kakinuma, H., Maruyama, H., Yamakawa, K., Nakamura, S., and Takahashi, H. 1997. Application of nested polymerase chain reaction for the rapid diagnosis of infant botulism type B. *Acta Pediatr Jpn* 39: 346-348.

Karasawa, T., Wang, X., Maegawa, T., Nakamura, S., Hang'ombe, B.M., and Isogai, E. 2000. Demonstration of botulinum toxins of types B and D in soil samples from Zambia. *Ann Trop Med Parasit* 94: 409-411.

Kautter, D.A., Lilly, T.Jr., Solomon, H.M., and Lynt, R.K. 1982. *Clostridium botulinum* spores in infant foods: a survey. *J Food Protect* 45: 1028-1029.

Kautter, D.A., and Solomon, H.M. 1977. Collaborative study of a method for the detection of *Clostridium botulinum* and its toxin in foods. *J Assoc Off Anal Chem* 60: 541-545.

Keet, C.A., Fox, C.K., Margeta, M., Marco, E., Shane, A.L., Dearmond, S.J., Strober, J.B., and Miller, S.P. 2005. Infant botulism, type F, presenting at 54 hours of life. *Pediatr Neurol* 32: 193-196.

Kerner, J. 1820. Neue Beobachtungen über die in Württemberg so häufig vorfallenden tödlichen Vergiftungen durch den Genuss geräucherter Würste. Tübingen: Osiander.

Keto-Timonen, R., Nevas, M., and Korkeala, H. 2005. Efficient DNA fingerprinting of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, E, and F by amplified fragment length polymorphism analysis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 71: 1148-1154.

Kim, J., and Foegeding, P.M. 1993. Principles of control. In *Clostridium botulinum: Ecology and control in foods*. Hauschild, A.H.W., and Dodds, K. (eds). Marcel Dekker, New York, pp. 121-176.

Kimura, B., Kawasaki, S., Nakano, H., and Fujii, T. 2001. Rapid, quantitative PCR monitoring of growth of *Clostridium botulinum* type E in modified-atmosphere-packaged fish. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 67: 206-216.

Kobayashi, H., Fujisawa, K., Saito, Y., Kamijo, M., Oshima, S., Kubo, M., Eto, Y., Monma, C., and Kitamura, M. 2003. A botulism case of a 12-year-old girl caused by intestinal colonization of *Clostridium botulinum* type Ab. *Jpn J Infect Dis* 56: 73-74.

Konig, H., Gassman, H.B., and Jenzer, G. 1975. Ocular involvement in benign botulism B. *Am J Ophthalmol* 80: 430-432.

Koransky, J.R., Allen, S.D., and Dowell, V.R.Jr. 1978. Use of ethanol for selective isolation of sporeforming microorganisms. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 35: 762-765.

Korkeala, H., Stengel, G., Hyytiä, E., Vogelsang, B., Bohl, A., Wihlman, H., Pakkala, P., and Hielm, S. 1998. Type E botulism associated with vacuum-packaged hot-smoked whitefish. *Int J Food Microbiol* 43: 1-5.

Kothare, S.V., and Kassner, E.G. 1995. Infant botulism: a rare cause of colonic ileus. *Pediatr Radiol* 25: 24-26

Kozaki, S., Kamata, Y., Nishiki, T-I., Kakinuma, H., Maryama, H., Takahashi, H., Karasawa, T., Yamakawa, K., and Nakamura, S. 1998. Characterization of *Clostridium botulinum* type B neurotoxin associated with infant botulism in Japan. *Infect Immun* 66: 4811-4816.

Krishna, S., and Puri, V. 2001. Infant botulism: Case reports and review. J Ky Med Assoc 99: 143-146.

Kujumgiev, A. 1999. Antibacterial, antifungal and antiviral activity of propolis of different geographic origin. *J Ethnopharmacol* 64: 235-240.

Kuusi, M., Hasseltvedt, V., and Aavitsland, P. 1999. Botulism in Norway. Euro Surveill 4: 11-12.

Lilly, T., Harmon, S.M., Kautter, D.A., Solomon, H.M., and Lynt, R.K. 1971. An improved medium for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type E. *J Milk Food Technol* 34, 492-497.

Lin, W-J., and Johnson, E.A. 1995. Genome analysis of *Clostridium botulinum* type A by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 61: 4441-4447.

Lindström, M., Hielm, S., Nevas, M., Tuisku, S., and Korkeala, H. 2004. Proteolytic *Clostridium botulinum* type B in the gastric content of a patient with type E botulism due to whitefish eggs. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 1: 53-57.

Lindström, M., Keto R., Markkula, A., Nevas, M., Hielm, S., and Korkeala, H. 2001. Multiplex PCR assay for detection and identification of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, E and F in food and fecal material. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 67: 5694-5699.

Lindström, M., Kiviniemi, K., and Korkeala, H. 2006. Hazard and control of group II (non-proteolytic) *Clostridium botulinum* in modern food processing. *Int J Food Microbiol* In press.

Lindström, M., and Korkeala, H. 2006. Laboratory diagnostics of botulism. Clin Microbiol Rev In press.

Louveaux, J., Maurizio, A., and Vorwohl, G. 1978. Methods of melissopalynology. Bee World 59: 139-157.

Lúquez, C., Bianco, M.I., de Jong, L.I.T., Sagua, M.D., Arenas, G.N., Ciccarelli, A.S., and Fernández, R.A. 2005. Distribution of botulinum toxin-producing Clostridia in soils of Argentina. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 71: 4137-4139.

Lusby, P.E., Coombes, A.L., and Wilkinson, J.M. 2005. Bactericidal activity of different honeys against pathogenic bacteria. *Arch Med Res* 36: 464-467.

Lynt, R.K., Kautter, D.A., and Solomon, H.M. 1982. Differences and similarities among proteolytic and nonproteolytic strains of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B, E, and F: a review. *J Food Protect* 45: 466-474.

Lövenklev, M., Artin, I., Hagberg, O., Borch, E., Holst, E., and Rådström, P. 2004a.Quantitative interaction effects of carbon dioxide, sodium chloride, and sodium nitrite on neurotoxin gene expression in nonproteolytic *Clostridium botulinum* type B. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 70: 2928-2934.

Lövenklev, M., Holst, E., Borch, E., and Rådström, P. 2004b. Relative neurotoxin gene expression in *Clostridium botulinum* type B, determined using quantitative reverse transcription-PCR. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 70: 2919-2927.

Marcucci, M.C. 1995. Propolis: chemical composition, biological properties and therapeutic activity. *Apidologie* 26: 83–99.

Marion, W.R., O'Meara, T.E., Riddle, G.D., and Berkhoff, H.A. 1983. Prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* type C in substrates of phosphate-mine settling ponds and implications for epizootics of avian botulism. *J Wildl Dis* 19: 302-307.

Maslow, J.N., Slutsky, A.M., and Arbeit, R.D. 1993. Application of pulsed-field gel electrophoresis to molecular epidemiology. In *Diagnostic molecular microbiology: principles and applications*. Persing, D.H., Smith, T.F., Tenover, F.C., and White, T.J. (eds). ASM Press, Washington, D. C., pp. 563–572.

McCroskey, L.M., and Hatheway, C.L. 1988. Laboratory findings in four cases of adult botulism suggest colonization of the intestinal tract. *J Clin Microbiol* 26: 1052-1054.

McCroskey, L.M., Hatheway, C.L., Fenicia, L., Pasolini, B., and Aureli, P. 1986. Characterization of an organism that produces type E botulinal toxin but which resembles *Clostridium butyricum* from the feces of and infant with type E botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 23: 201-202.

McGrath, S., Dooley, J.S., and Haylock, R.W. 2000. Quantification of *Clostridium botulinum* toxin gene expression by competitive reverse transcription-PCR. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 66: 1423-1428.

Midura, T.F. 1979. Laboratory aspects of infant botulism in California. Rev Infect Dis 1: 652-655.

Midura, T.F. 1996. Update: Infant botulism. Clin Microbiol Rev 9: 119-125.

Midura, T.F., and Arnon, S.S. 1976. Infant botulism: Identification of *Clostridium botulinum* and its toxin in faeces. *Lancet* 2: 934-936.

Midura, T.F., Snowden, S., Wood, R.M., and Arnon, S.S. 1979. Isolation of *Clostridium botulinum* from honey. *J Clin Microbiol* 9: 282-283.

Miller, L.G. 1975. Observations on the distribution and ecology of *Clostridium botulinum* type E in Alaska. *Can J Microbiol* 21: 920-926.

Mills, D.C., and Arnon, S.S. 1987. The large intestine as the site of *Clostridium botulinum* colonization in human infant botulism. *J Infect Dis* 156: 997-998.

Mills, D.C., Midura, T.F., and Arnon, S.S. 1985. Improved selective medium for the isolation of lipase-positive *Clostridium botulinum* from feces of human infants. *J Clin Microbiol* 21: 947-950.

Miorin, P.L., Levy, N.C.Jr, Custodio, A.R., Bretz, W.A., and Marcucci, M.C. 2003. Antibacterial activity of honey and propolis from *Apis mellifera* and *Tetragonisca angustula* against *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Appl Micorbiol* 95: 913-920.

Mitchell, W.G., and Tseng-Ong, L. 2005. Catastrophic presentation of infant botulism may obscure or delay diagnosis. *Pediatrics* 116: 436-438.

Molan, P.C., and Allen, K.L. 1996. The effect of gamma-irradiation on the antibacterial activity of honey. *J Pharm Pharmacol* 48: 1206-1209.

Molan, P.C., Smith, I.M., and Reid, G.M. 1988. A comparison of the antibacterial activities of New Zealand honeys. *J Apicult Res* 27: 252-256.

Monetto, A.M., Francavilla, A., Rondini, A., Manca, L., Siravegna, M, and Fernandez, R. 1999. A study of botulinum spores in honey. *Anaerobe* 5: 185-186.

Montecucco, C., and Schiavo, G. 1994. Mechanisms of action of tetanus and botulinum neurotoxins. *Mol Microbiol* 13: 1-8.

Morris, J.G., Snyder, J.D., Wilson, R., and Feldman, R.A. 1983. Infant botulism in the United States: An epidemiologic study of cases occurring outside of California. *Am J Public Health* 73: 1385-1388.

Müller-Bunke, H., Höck, A., Schöntube, M., and Noack, R. 2000. Säulingsbotulismus. *Monatsschr Kinderheilkd* 148: 242-245.

Mundo, M.A., Padilla-Zakour, O.I., and Worobo, R.W. 2004. Growth inhibition of foodborne pathogens and food spoilage organisms by select raw honeys. *Int J Food Microbiol* 97: 1-8.

Murrell, W.G., Stewart, B.J., O'Neill, C., Siarakas, S., and Kariks, S. 1993. Enterotoxigenic bacteria in the sudden infant death syndrome. *J Med Microbiol* 39: 114-127.

Mäde, D., Trümper, K, and Stark, R. 2000. Nachweis von *Clostridium botulinum* in Honig durch Polymerase-Kettenreaktion. *Arch Lebensmittelhyg* 51: 57-80.

Nakano, H., Kizaki, H., and Sakaguchi, G. 1994. Multiplication of *Clostridium botulinum* in dead honey-bees and bee pupae, a likely source of heavy contamination of honey. *Int J Food Protect* 21: 247-252.

Nakano, H., Okabe, T., Hashimoto, H., and Sakaguchi, G. 1990. Incidence of *Clostridium botulinum* in honey of various origins. *Jpn J Med Sci Biol* 43: 183-195.

Nakano, H., and Sakaguchi, G. 1991. An unusually heavy contamination of honey products by *Clostridium botulinum* type F and *Bacillus alvei. FEMS Microbiol Lett* 79: 171-178.

NCFA, Nordic Committee on Food Analysis. 1991a. Botulinum toxin. Detection in foods, blood and other test materials. NCFA method no. 79, 2nd ed. Espoo, Finland.

NCFA, Nordic Committee on Food Analysis. 1991b. *Clostridium botulinum*. Detection in foods and other test materials. NCFA method no. 80, 2nd ed. Espoo, Finland.

Neubauer, M., Hudec, K., and Pellantova, J. 1988. The occurrence of *Clostridium botulinum* type C bacterium and botulotoxin in an aquatic environment in Southern Moravia. *Folia Zoologica* 37: 255-262.

Neubauer, M., and Milácek, V. 1981. Infant botulism type B in Central Europe. *Zbl Bakt Hyg*, I Abt. Orig. A 250: 540-547.

Noda, H., Sugita, K., Koike, A., Nasu, T., Takahashi, M., Shimizu, T., Ooi, K., and Sakaguchi, G. 1988. Infant botulism in Asia. *Am J Dis Child* 142: 125-126.

Nol, P., Williamson, J.L., Rocke, T.E., and Yuill, T.M. 2004. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type C cells in the gastrointestinal tracts of Mozambique Tilapia (*Oreochromis mossambicus*) by polymerase chain reaction. *J Wildl Dis* 40: 749-753.

Notermans, S., Dufrenne, J., and Schothorst, M. 1978. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* toxin type A. *Jpn J Med Sci Biol* 31: 81-85.

Notermans, S., Dufrenne, J., and Kozaki, S. 1979. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type E toxin. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 37: 1173-1175.

Notermans, S., Hagenaars, A.M., and Kozaki, S. 1982. The enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for the detection and determination of *Clostridium botulinum* toxins A, B, and E. *Methods Enzymol* 84: 223-238.

Oguma, K., Fujinaga, Y., and Inoue, K. 1997. Clostridium botulinum toxin. J Toxicol 16: 253-266.

Oguma, K., and Iida, H. 1979. High and low toxin production by a non-toxigenic strain of *Clostridium botulinum* type C following infection with type C phages of different passage history. *J Gen Microbiol* 112: 203-206.

Oguma, K., Iida, H., and Inoue, K. 1973. Bacteriophages and toxigenicity in *Clostridium botulinum*: An additional evidence for phage conversion. *Jpn J Microbiol* 17: 425-426.

Oguma, K., Inoue, K., Fujinaga, Y., Yokota, K., Watanabe, T., Ohyama, T., Takeshi, K., and Inoue, K. 1999. Structure and function of *Clostridium botulinum* progenitor toxin. *J Toxicol* 18: 17-34.

Oguma, K., Syuto, B., Agui, T., Iida, H., and Kubo, S. 1981. Homogeneity and heterogeneity of toxins produced by *Clostridium botulinum* type C and D strains. *Infect Immun* 34: 382-383.

Oguma, K., Syuto, B., Iida, H., and Kubo, S. 1980. Antigenic similarity of toxins produced bu *Clostridium botulinum* type C and D strains. *Infect Immun* 30: 656-660.

Oguma, K., Yokota, K., Hayashi, S., Takeshi, K., Kumagai, M., Itoh, N., Tachi, N., and Chiba, S. 1990. Infant botulism due to *Clostridium botulinum* type C toxin. *Lancet* 336: 1449-1450.

Ohishi, I., Iwasaki, M., and Sakaguchi, G. 1980. Vascular permeability activity of botulinum C₂ toxin elicited by cooperation of two dissimilar protein components. *Infect Immunol* 31: 890-895.

Ohishi, I., Sugii, S., and Sakaguchi, G. 1977. Oral toxicities of *Clostridium botulinum* toxins in response to molecular size. *Infect Immunol* 16: 107-109.

Ortiz, N.E., and Smith, G.R. 1994. Landfill sites, botulism and gulls. Epidemiol Infect 112: 385-391.

Paisley, J.W., Lauer, B., and Arnon, S.S. 1995. A second case of infant botulism type F caused by *Clostridium baratii*. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 14: 912-913.

Park, J-B., and Simpson, L.L. 2003. Inhalational poisonining by botulinum toxin and inhalation vaccination with its heavy-chain component. *Infect Immun* 71: 1147-1154.

Paton, J.C., Lawrence, A.J., and Manson, J.I. 1982. Quantitation of *Clostridium botulinum* organisms and toxin in the feces of an infant with botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 15: 1-4.

Paton, J.C., Lawrence, A.J., and Steven, I.M. 1983. Quantities and toxin in feces and presence of *Clostridium botulinum* toxin in the serum of an infant with botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 17: 13-15.

Peck, M.W., Fairbarn, D.A., and Lund, B.M. 1992. The effect of recovery medium on the estimated heat-inactivation of spores of non-proteolytic *Clostridium botulinum*. *Lett Appl Microbiol* 15: 146-151.

Peeler, J.T., Houghtby, G.A., and Rainosek, A.P. 1992. The most probable number technique. In *Compendium of methods for the microbiological examination of foods*. Vanderzant, C., and Splittstoesser, D.F. (eds). American Public Health Association, Washington, pp. 105-120.

Pickett, J., Berg, B., Chaplin, E., and Brunstetter-Schafer, M-A. 1976. Syndrome of botulism in infancy: clinical and electrophysiologic study. *N Engl J Med* 295: 770-772.

Poli, M.A., Rivera, V.R., and Neal, D. 2002. Development of sensitive colorimetric capture ELISAs for *Clostridium botulinum* neurotoxin serotypes E and F. *Toxicon* 40: 797-802.

Popova, M., Silici, S., Kaftanoglu, O, and Bankova, V. 2005. Antibacterial activity of Turkish propolis and its qualitative and quantitative chemical composition. *Phytomedicine* 12: 221-228.

Pottgen, P., and Hillegass, L.M. 1977. Botulism and sudden infant death. Lancet 1: 147-148.

Qiu, P.Y., Ding, H.B., Tang, Y.K., and Xu, R.J. 1999. Determination of chemical composition of commercial honey by near-infrared spectroscopy. *J Agric Food Chem* 47: 2760-2765.

Rall, V.L.M., Bombo, A.J., Lopes, T.F., Carvalho, L.R., and Silva, M.G. 2003. Honey consumption in the state of São Paulo: a risk to human health? *Anaerobe* 9: 299-303.

Ramenghi, L.A., Amerio, G., and Sabatino, G. 2001. Honey, a palatable substance for infants: from *De Rerum Natura* to evidence-based medicine. *Eur J Pediatr* 160: 677-678.

Ravid, S., Maytal, J., and Eviatar, L. 2000. Biphasic course of infant botulism. *Pediatr Neurol* 23: 338-340.

Reddy, W., Balter, S., Weiss, D., Layton, M., Kornstein, L., Friberg, I., Schechter, R., Arnon, S., Hung, M.J., Bresnitz, E., Pilot, K., Matiuck, S., Sobel, J., and Phillips, M. 2003. Infant botulism –New York City, 2001-2002. *J Am Med Assoc* 289: 834-836.

Rick, J.R., Ascher, D.P., and Smith, R.A. 1999. Infantile botulism: An atypical case of an uncommon disease. *Pediatrics* 103: 1038-1039.

Rossen, L., Nørskov, P., Holmstrøm, K., and Rasmussen, O.F. 1992. Inhibition of PCR by components of food samples, microbial diagnostic assays and DNA extraction solutions. *Int J Food Microbiol* 17: 37-45.

Sandler, R.J., Rocke, T.E., Samuel, M.D., and Yuill, T.M. 1993. Seasonal prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* type C in sediments of a northern California wetland. *J Wildl Dis* 29: 553-559.

Sandler, R.J., Rocke, T.E., and Yuill, T.M. 1998. The inhibition of *Clostridium botulinum* type C by other bacteria in wetland sediments. *J Wildl Dis* 34: 830-833.

Schechter, R. 1999. Infant botulism: A brief overview. Anaerobe 5: 161-164.

Schiavo, G., Matteoli, M., and Montecucco, C. 2000. Neurotoxins affecting neuroexocytosis. *Physiol Rev* 80: 717-766.

Schreiner, M.S., Field, E., and Ruddy, R. 1991. Infant botulism: a review of 12 years' experience at the Children's Hospital of Philadelphia. *Pediatrics* 87: 159-165.

Schocken-Iturrino R.P., Carneiro, M.C., Kato, E., Sorbara, J., Rossi, O.D., and Gerbasi, L.E.R. 1999. Study of the presence of the spores of *Clostridium botulinum* in honey in Brazil. *FEMS Immunol Med Mic* 24: 379-382.

Serrano, S., Villarejo, M., Espejo, R., and Jodral, M. 2004. Chemical and physical parameters of Andalusian honey: Classification of *Citrus* and *Eucalyptus* honeys by discriminant analysis. *Food Chem* 87: 619-625.

Sesardic, D., McLellan, K., Ekong, T.A.N., and Gaines Das, R. 1996. Refinement and validation of an alternative bioassay for potency testing of therapeutic botulinum type A toxin. *Pharmacol Toxicol* 78: 283-288.

Shapiro, R.L., Hatheway, C., and Swerdlow, D.L. 1998. Botulism in the United States: A clinical and epidemiological review. *Ann Intern Med* 129: 221-228.

Sharkey, F.H., Markos, S.I., and Haylock, R.W. 2004. Quantification of toxin-encoding mRNA from *Clostridium botulinum* type E in media containing sorbic acid or sodium nitrate by competitive RT-PCR. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* 232: 139-144.

Sharma, S.K., Eblen, B.S., Bull, R.L., Burr, D.H., and Whiting, R.C. 2005. Evaluation of lateral-flow *Clostridium botulinum* neurotoxin detection kits for food analysis. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 71: 3935-3941.

Sheth, R.J., Lotz, B.P., Hecox, K.E., and Waclawik, A.J. 1999. Infantile botulism: Pitfalls in electrodiagnosis. *J Child Neurol* 14: 156-158.

Shield, L., Wilkinson, R, and Ritchie, M. 1978. Infant botulism in Australia. Med J Aust 2: 157.

Shone, C., Wilton-Smith, P., Appleton, N., Hambleton, P., Modi, N., Gatley, S., and Melling, J. 1985. Monoclonal antibody-based immunoassay for type A *Clostridium botulinum* toxin is comparable to the mouse bioassay. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 50: 63-67.

Silas, J.C., Carpenter, J.A., Hamdy, M.K., and Harrison, M.A. 1985. Selective and differential medium for detecting *Clostridium botulinum*. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 50: 1110-1111.

Silici, S, and Kutluca, S. 2005. Chemical composition and antibacterial activity of propolis collected by three different races of honeybees in the same region. *J Ethnopharmacol* 99: 69-73.

Simpson, L. 2004. Identification of the major steps in botulinum toxin action. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 44: 167-193.

Skinner, G.E., Gendel, S.M., Fingerhut, G.A., Solomon, H.A., and Ulaszek, J. 2000. Differentiation between types and strains of *Clostridium botulinum* by riboprinting. *J Food Protect* 63: 1347-1352.

Smelt, J.P.P.M., and Haas, H. 1978. Behaviour of proteolytic *Clostridium botulinum* types A and B near the lower temperature limits of growth. *Eur J Appl Microbiol* 5: 143-154.

Smith, G.E., Hinde, F., Westmoreland, D., Berry, P.R., and Gilbert, R.J. 1989. Infantile botulism. *Arch Dis Child* 64: 871-872.

Smith, G.R., and Milligan, R.A. 1979. *Clostridium botulinum* in soil on the site of the former Metropolitan (Caledonian) cattle market, London. *J Hyg* 83: 237-241.

Smith, G.R., and Moryson, C.J. 1975. *Clostridium botulinum* in the lakes and waterways of London. *J Hyg* 75: 371-379.

Smith, G.R., and Moryson, C.J. 1977. A comparison of the distribution of *Clostridium botulinum* in soil and in lake mud. *J Hyg* 78: 39-41.

Smith, G.R., Moryson, C.J., and Walmsley, J.G. 1977. The low prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* in the lakes, marshes and waterways of the Camargue. *J Hyg* 78: 33-37.

Smith, G.R., Turner, A.M., Wynn-Williams, D.D., Collett, G., Wright, D., and Keymer, I.F. 1987. Search for *Clostridium botulinum* in the South Orkney and Falkland Islands. *Vet Rec* 121: 404.

Smith, G.R., and Young, A.M. 1980. Clostridium botulinum in British soil. J Hyg 85: 271-274.

Smith, L.D.S. 1975. Inhibition of *Clostridium botulinum* by strains of *Clostridium perfringens* isolated from soil. *Appl Microbiol* 30: 319-323.

Smith, L.D.S. 1977. Botulism: the organism, its toxins, the disease. Thomas, Springfield, Illinois.

Smith, L.D.S. 1978. The occurrence of *Clostridium botulinum* and *Clostridium tetani* in the soil of the United States. *Health Lab Sci* 15: 74-80.

Snowdon, J.A., and Cliver, D.O. 1996. Microorganisms in honey. Int J Food Microbiol 31: 1-26.

Sonnabend, O., Sonnabend, W., Heinzle, R., Sigrist, T., Dirnhofer, R., and Krech, U. 1981. Isolation of *Clostridium botulinum* type G and identification of type G botulinal toxin in humans: report of five sudden unexpected deaths. *J Infect Dis* 143: 22-27.

Sonnabend, O., Sonnabend, W., Krech, U., Molz, G., and Sigrist, T. 1985. Continuous microbiological and pathological study of 70 sudden and unexpected infant deaths: Toxigenic intestinal *Clostridium botulinum* infection in 9 cases of sudden infant death syndrome. *Lancet* 1(8423): 237-41.

Sonnabend, W.F., Sonnabend, U.P., and Krech, T. 1987. Isolation of *Clostridium botulinum* type G from Swiss soil specimens by using sequential steps in an identification scheme. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 53: 1880-1884.

Spika, J.S., Schaffer, N., Hargrett-Bean, N., Collin, S., MacDonald, K.L., and Blake, P.A. 1989. Risk factors for infant botulism in the United States. *Am J Dis Children* 143: 828-832.

Starin, W.A., and Dack, G.M. 1925. Pathogenicity of Clostridium botulinum. J Infect Dis 36: 383-412.

Stark P.L., and Lee, A. 1982a. Clostridia isolated from the feces of infants during the first year of life. *J Pediatr* 100: 362-365.

Stark, P.L., and Lee, A. 1982b. The microbial ecology of the large bowel of breast-fed and formula-fed infants during the first year of life. *J Med Microbiol* 15: 189-203.

Suen, J.C., Hatheway, C.L., Steigerwalt, A.G., and Brenner, D.J. 1988. Genetic confirmation of identities of neurotoxigenic *Clostridium baratii* and *Clostridium butyricum* implicated as agents if infant botulism. *J Clin Microbiol* 26: 2191-2192.

Sugiyama, H. 1980. Clostridium botulinum neurotoxin. Microbiol Rev 44: 419-448.

Sugiyama, H., Brenner, S.L., and Dasgupta, B.R. 1975. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* toxin by local paralysis elicited with intramuscular challenge. *Appl Microbiol* 30: 420-423.

Sugiyama, H., Mills, D.C., and Kuo, L-J.C. 1978. Number of *Clostridium botulinum* spores in honey. *J Food Protect* 41: 848-850.

Suhadi, F., Thayib, S.S., and Sumarsono, N. 1981. Distribution of *Clostridium botulinum* around fishing areas of the Western part of Indonesian Waters. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 41: 1468-1471.

Swenson, J.M., Thornsberry, C., McCroskey, L.M., Hatheway, C.L., and Dowell, V.R.Jr. 1980. Susceptibility of *Clostridium botulinum* to thirteen antimicrobial agents. *Antimicrob Agents Ch* 18: 13-19.

Szabo, E.A., Pemberton, J.M., and Desmarchelier, P.M. 1993. Detection of the genes encoding botulinum neurotoxin types A to E by the polymerase chain reaction. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 59: 3011-3020.

Szabo, E.A., Pemberton, J.M, Gibson, A.M., Eyles, M.J., and Desmarchelier, P.M. 1994. Polymerase chain reaction for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* types A, B and E in food, soil and infant feces. *J Appl Bacteriol* 76: 539-545.

Takahashi, M., Shimizu, T., Ooi, K., Noda, H., Nasu, T., and Sakaguchi, G. 1988. Quantification of *Clostridium botulinum* type A toxin and organisms in the feces of a case of infant botulism and examination of other related specimens. *Jpn J Med Sci Biol* 41: 21-26.

Takeshi, K., Fujinaga, Y., Inoue, K, Nakajima, H., Oguma, K., Ueno, T., Sunagawa, H., and Ohyama, T. 1996. Simple method for detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type A to F neurotoxin genes by polymerase chain reaction. *Microbiol Immunol* 40: 5-11.

Tanasugarn, L. 1979. Clostridium botulinum in the Gulf of Thailand. Appl Environ Microbiol 37: 194-197.

Taormina, P.J., Niemira, B.A., and Beuchat, L.R. 2001. Inhibitory activity of honey against foodborne pathogens as influenced by the presence of hydrogen peroxide and level of antioxidant power. *Int J Food Microbiol* 69: 217-225.

Therre, H. 1999. Botulism in the European Union. Euro Surveill 4: 2-7.

Thilo, E.H., Townsend, S., and Deacon, J. 1993. Infant botulism at 1 week of age: Report of two cases. *Pediatrics* 92: 151-163.

Thomas, D.G. 1993 Infant botulism: a review in South Australia. J Paediatr Child Health 29: 24-26.

Thomas, H.A. 1942. Bacterial densities from fermentation tube tests. J Am Water Works Assoc 34: 572–576.

Thomasse, Y., Arends, J.P., van der Heide, P.A., Smit, L.M., van Weerden, T.W., and Fock, J.M. 2005. Three infants with constipation and muscular weakness: infantile botulism. *Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd* 149: 826-831.

Thompson, J.A., Filloux, F.M., Van Orman, C.B., Swoboda, K., Peterson, P., Firth, S.D., and Bale, J.F.Jr. 2005. Infant botulism in the age of botulism immune globulin. *Neurology* 64: 2029-2032.

Thompson, J.A., Glasgow, L.A., Warpinski, J.R., and Olson, C. 1980. Infant botulism: clinical spectrum and epidemiology. *Pediatrics* 66: 936-942.

Tølløfsrud, P.A., Kvittingen, E.A., Granum, P.E., and Vøllo, A. 1998. Botulisme hos spedbarn. *Tidsskr Nor Lægeforen* 118: 4355-4356.

Tsukamoto, K., Kohda, T., Mukamoto, M., Takeuchi, K., Ihara, H., Saito, M., and Kozaki, S. 2005. Binding of *Clostridium botulinum* type C and D neurotoxins to ganglioside and phospholipid: novel insights into the receptor for clostridial neurotoxins. *J Biol Chem* 280: 35164-35171.

Tugnoli, V., Eleopra, R., Quatrale, R., Capone, J.G., Sensi, M., and Gastaldo, E. 2002. Botulism-like syndrome after botulinum toxin type A injections for focal hyperhidrosis. *Brit J Dermatol* 147: 808-840.

Turner, H.D., Brett, E.M., Gilbert, R.J., Ghosh, A.C., and Liebeschuetz, H.J. 1978. Infant botulism in England. *Lancet* 1(8077): 1277-1278.

Tysset, C., and Durand, C. 1973. The survival of certain gram-negative non-sporulating micro-organisms in commercial honeys. *B Acad Vet France* 46: 191-196.

Uzel, A., Sorkun, K., Oncag, O., Cogulu, D., Gencay, O., and Salih, B. 2005. Chemical compositions and antimicrobial activities of four different Anatolian Propolis samples. *Microbiol Res* 160: 189-195.

van Ermengem, E.P. 1897. Über einen neuen anaeroben Bacillus und seine Beziehung zum Botulismus. *Z Hyg Infektionskrankh* 26: 1-56. (Republished in English 1979: A new anaerobic bacillus and its relation to botulism. *Rev Infect Dis* 1: 701-719.)

Varma, J.K., Katsitadze, G., Moiscrafishvili, M., Zardiashvili, T., Chokheli, M., Tarkhashvili, N., Jhorjholiani, E., Chubinidze, M., Kukhalashvili, T., Khmaladze, I., Chakvetadze, N., Imnadze, P., Hoekstra, M, and Sobel, J. 2004. Signs and symptoms predictive of death in patients with foodborne botulism—Republik of Georgia, 1980-2002. *Clin Infect Dis* 39: 357-362.

Venkateswaran, K., Nakano, H., Okabe, K., Takayama, K., Matsuda, O., and Hashimoto, H. 1989. Occurrence and distribution of *Vibrio* spp., *Listeria* spp., and *Clostridium botulinum* in the Seto inland sea of Japan. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 55: 559-567.

Verastegui, C., Lalli, S., Meunier, F.A., and Schiavo, G. 2002. Clostridial neurotoxins. J Toxicol 21: 203-227.

Ward, B.Q., Carroll, B.J., Garrett, E.S., and Reese, G.B. 1967a. Survey of the U.S. Gulf Coast for the presence of *Clostridium botulinum*. *Appl Microbiol* 15: 629-636.

Ward, B.Q., Carroll, B.J., Garrett, E.S., and Reese, G.B. 1967b. Survey of the U.S. Atlantic Coast and estuaries from Key Largo to Staten Island for the presence of *Clostridium botulinum*. *Appl Microbiol* 15: 964-965.

Weber, J.T., Goodpasture, H.C., Alexander, H., Werner, S.B., Hatheway, C.L., and Tauxe, R.V. 1993. Wound botulism in a patient with a tooth abscess: Case report and review. *Clin Infect Dis* 16: 635-639.

Werner, S.B., Passaro, D., McGee, J., Schechter, R., and Vugia, D.J. 2000. Wound botulism in California, 1951-1998: Recent epidemic in heroin users. *Clin Infect Dis* 31: 1018-1024.

White, J.W.Jr. 1978. Honey. Adv Food Res 24: 288-374.

Wictome, M., Newton, K.A., Jameson, K., Dunnigan, P., Clarke, S., Gaze, J., Tauk, A., Foster, K.A., and Shone, C.C. 1999a. Development of in vitro assays for the detection of botulinum toxins in foods. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* 24: 319-323.

Wictome, M., Newton, K., Jameson, K., Hallis, B., Dunnigan, P., MacKay, E., Clarke, S., Taylor, R., Gaze, J., Foster, K., and Shone, C. 1999b. Development of an in vitro bioassay for *Clostridium botulinum* type B neurotoxin in foods that is more sensitive than the mouse bioassay. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 65: 3787-3792.

Wilce, B.W. Jr., Midura, T.F., and Arnon, S.S. 1980. Quantitative evidence of intestinal colonization by *Clostridium botulinum* in four cases if infant botulism. *J Infect Dis* 141: 419-423.

Williamson, J.L., Rocke, T.E., and Aiken, J.M. 1999. In situ detection of the *Clostridium botulinum* type C₁ toxin gene in wetland sediments with a nested PCR assay. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 65: 3240-3243.

Willix, D.J., Molan, P.C., and Harfoot, C.G. 1992. A comparison of the sensitivity of wound-infecting species of bacteria to the antibacterial activity of manuka honey and other honey. *J Appl Bacteriol* 73: 388-394.

Wobeser, G., Marsden, S., and MacFarlane, R.J. 1987. Occurrence of toxigenic *Clostridium botulinum* type C in the soil of wetlands in Saskatchewan. *J Wildl Dis* 23: 67-76.

Wolters, B. 2001. First case of infant botulism in the Netherlands. Who surveillance programme for control of foodborne infections and intoxications in Europe, Newsletter no.67: 1-2.

Wu, H.C., Huang, Y.L., Lai, S.C., Huang, Y.Y., and Shaio, M.F. 2001. Detection of *Clostridium botulinum* neurotoxin type A using immuno-PCR. *Lett Appl Microbiol* 32: 321-325.

Yamakawa, K., and Nakamura, S. 1992. Prevalence of *Clostridium botulinum* type E and coexistence of *C. botulinum* nonproteolytic type B in the river soil of Japan. *Microbiol Immunol* 36: 583-391.

Yamakawa, K., Hayashi, T., Kamiya, S., Yoshimura, K, and Nakamura, S. 1990a. *Clostridium botulinum* in the soil of Paraguay. *Jpn J Med Sci Biol* 43: 19-21.

Yamakawa, K., Kamiya, S., Yoshimura, K., Nakamura, and Ezaki, T. 1990b. *Clostridium botulinum* in the soil of Kenya. *Ann Trop Med Paras* 84: 201-203.

Ying, S., and Shuyan, C. 1986. Botulism in China. Rev Infect Dis 8: 984-990.

Yoon, S-Y., Chung, G.T., Kang, D-H., Ryu, C., Yoo, C-K., and Seong, W-K. 2005. Application of real time PCR for quantitative detection of *Clostridium botulinum* type A toxin gene in food. *Microbiol Immunol* 49: 505-511.

Zhou, Y., Sugiyama, H., Nakano, H., and Johnson, E.A. 1995. The genes for the *Clostridium botulinum* type G toxin complex are on a plasmid. *Infect Immun* 63: 2087-2091.